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(1) 

NOMINATION OF GENERAL DAVID H. 
PETRAEUS TO BE DIRECTOR, CENTRAL 

INTELLIGENCE AGENCY 

THURSDAY, JUNE 23, 2011 

U.S. SENATE, 
SELECT COMMITTEE ON INTELLIGENCE, 

Washington, DC. 
The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 2:33 p.m., in Room 

SH–216, Hart Senate Office Building, the Honorable Dianne Fein-
stein (Chairman of the Committee) presiding. 

Committee Members Present: Senators Feinstein, Rockefeller, 
Wyden, Mikulski, Nelson of Florida, Conrad, Udall of Colorado, 
Levin, Chambliss, Snowe, Burr, Risch, Blunt, Rubio, and McCain. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. DIANNE FEINSTEIN, 
CHAIRMAN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM CALIFORNIA 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. The hearing will come to order. 
I’ve just been told the Vice Chairman will be five or ten minutes 

late. But it’s going to be a long afternoon and I think we should 
begin. 

The Committee meets today to consider the President’s nomina-
tion of General David Petraeus to be the Director of the CIA. Gen-
eral, welcome and congratulations on your nomination. 

The way we will proceed—and I trust it’s agreeable—I’ll make a 
statement, the Vice Chairman will make a statement. 

Senator Lieberman, it’s my understanding you’re going to intro-
duce General Petraeus. 

And then the general will speak and then we’ll do our Q&A. 
So, General, I’d like to recognize your wife, Holly Petraeus, who 

in addition to being the key behind your success, of course, is also 
serving the nation herself, recently becoming the Assistant Director 
of the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, where she’s in 
charge of protecting and assisting the service members. 

Mrs. Petraeus, we’re delighted to have you here this afternoon. 
This nomination comes in the midst of a summer of significant 

change in the national security challenges and posture of the 
United States. Military and intelligence gains in Afghanistan and 
Pakistan have for the first time in years shifted the momentum 
from the Taliban and associated forces to the United States and co-
alition partners. 

But these gains are still reversible. President Obama’s announce-
ment last night of a withdrawal this year of 10,000 of the surge 
troops will have an impact on operations after this summer’s fight-
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ing season, and I’m sure Members will want to hear your views, 
General, on that, as well as on the overall situation. 

The death of Usama bin Laden in a CIA Intelligence operation 
carried out by United States special forces marks a strategic shift 
in our decade-long efforts against al-Qa’ida and transnational ter-
rorist groups. But the near-term threat from retaliatory strikes has 
gone up. 

There is unrest and revolution across the Middle East and north-
ern Africa, affecting key allies and countries of concern alike. 

At home, the nation’s economic and financial struggles are re-
quiring a new level of fiscal discipline, which means that the major 
increases of intelligence resources since 2001—and the CIA budget 
has virtually doubled in that time—will likely end and the intel-
ligence community will have to do more with less. 

In Washington, the President’s national security team is chang-
ing, with Secretary Gates retiring at the end of next week, Director 
Panetta moving across to the Pentagon, and Ambassador Ryan 
Crocker likely to be confirmed soon for his posting to Afghanistan. 

The CIA has been involved in or affected by all of these changes. 
If confirmed, General Petraeus will have the opportunity to shape 
the Agency’s response to the new realities we now face, and our 
purpose today is to understand how he intends to carry out that 
charge. 

General Petraeus is a long-time consumer of intelligence, as the 
top general in both Afghanistan and Iraq. He has been the combat-
ant commander for a portion of the world where intelligence oper-
ations play a key role, and he is especially aware of the coordina-
tion between military special ops and intelligence covert actions. So 
he comes to this nomination with a deep familiarity of the intel-
ligence community and of the CIA in particular. 

Still, the Committee is always mindful that the CIA is by far the 
biggest of the civilian intelligence agencies. While the majority of 
our intelligence dollars are spent in the Department of Defense, the 
CIA is tasked to provide independent strategic assessments to the 
President. It is by design outside of the military chain of command 
and supposed to balance the need to provide intelligence to 
warfighters with the need to operate and make assessments glob-
ally. 

To be sure, CIA directors have in the past come from a military 
background. I believe there are seven of them. And General 
Petraeus and I have discussed this privately, and he has assured 
me that he understands and appreciates the need for independ-
ence. And so we look forward to continuing that conversation today. 

I’ve also asked General Petraeus to explain his vision of the CIA 
and will do so again today so that the Committee has some insight 
into his thinking. 

Members of the Committee don’t need an introduction to General 
Petraeus, but let me just give you a couple of brief highlights. He 
is without question one of the finest officers and military minds of 
his generation. He has presided over the shifting of momentum to 
our favor in Afghanistan and he has engineered, with other impor-
tant contributing factors, a victory in Iraq when defeat often 
seemed inevitable. 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 13:34 Mar 19, 2012 Jkt 072743 PO 00000 Frm 00006 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\72743.TXT DPROCT



3 

He has demonstrated outstanding loyalty and service to this 
country, agreeing to step down from being the commander of 
CENTCOM to replace General Stanley McChrystal in Afghanistan 
last year. 

At that time, the Senate moved in near record speed, with the 
Armed Services Committee holding a hearing and reporting out the 
General’s nomination on the same day, and the Senate confirming 
him one day later with a 99–0 vote. 

I’d note as well, and I know Senator Lieberman will do this in 
more detail, he’s also earned a Ph.D. as well as a master’s from 
Princeton, which I believe will serve him well. 

Following the Abu Ghurayb scandal and the ensuing debate over 
detention and interrogation policy, General Petraeus wrote an open 
letter to all soldiers, sailors, airmen, Marine and Coast Guardsmen 
sharing under his command in Iraq. Here’s what he wrote: ‘‘Our 
values and the laws governing warfare teach us to respect human 
dignity, maintain our integrity and do what is right. Adherence to 
our values distinguishes us from our enemy.’’ 

I fully agree. It’s enormously important to have a Director of the 
CIA who is guided by these values and has a sense of right and 
wrong and not only what may or may not be possible. 

Let me just say one more thing. The Senate confirmed Director 
Panetta to be Secretary of Defense by a vote of 100–0 on Tuesday. 
Even if and when confirmed, General Petraeus will not resign his 
commission and come to the CIA until he’s able to transition the 
mission in Afghanistan to General Allen. So, for much of the sum-
mer the CIA will be under the acting directorship of Mike Morell, 
the current Deputy Director and lifelong CIA officer. 

I want to state for the record that the CIA and the government 
is very lucky to have such a fine and capable officer at the helm 
during this difficult time. And I know that he will be a valuable 
deputy when you take office, General Petraeus. 

Let me now turn to the distinguished Vice Chairman for his 
opening remarks. 

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. SAXBY CHAMBLISS, VICE 
CHAIRMAN, A U.S. SENATOR FROM GEORGIA 

Vice Chairman CHAMBLISS. Well, thank you, Madam Chairman. 
General Petraeus, I congratulate you on an exemplary military 

career as we consider your nomination to be the 22nd Director of 
the Central Intelligence Agency. 

I’d like to welcome your wife, Holly, as well, who has not only 
supported you and the military throughout your career, but has 
also worked to protect military families from predatory lending 
practices. We appreciate her being here to support you again as 
your nation calls on you for another challenging assignment. 

Your nomination comes at a pivotal moment in our history as we 
face threats from across the globe. As a warfighter, you bring a 
unique perspective to the table, having seen firsthand the tactical 
value of accurate and timely intelligence. 

While a key part of CIA’S tactical mission is to support the 
warfighter, it serves primarily as a civilian strategic collection and 
analytic agency. Whatever the topic, from terrorism and nuclear ca-
pabilities to the future of Afghanistan and Iraq, policymakers must 
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have unvarnished analytic judgments. Your job will be to make 
sure that the CIA delivers these. 

There’s growing demand for intelligence on nation-states, threats 
like terrorism, proliferation and cyber attacks, and for keeping a 
finger on the pulse of the world in as many places as possible. 
While often overlooked and under-resourced, this last point proved 
critical this year as events in the Middle East unfolded. 

While all of these challenges and ones we don’t yet anticipate 
will have your attention, the threat from terrorism will be your 
main focus at the CIA. The successful strike on bin Laden removed 
al-Qa’ida’s leader, but not the threat from terrorism. In my view, 
AQAP in Yemen presents the biggest threat to the homeland and 
I urge you to make your primary focus the dismantling of that 
group before they are able to strike us successfully. 

I would also urge you to look closely at the intelligence on the 
detainees held at Guantanamo. Numerous former detainees have 
joined AQAP and other terrorist groups. You have commented pub-
licly that you believe it is appropriate to close Guantanamo ‘‘in a 
responsible manner.’’ With a recidivism rate now over 25 percent, 
I’d be interested to know whether you still think that is possible 
and, if so, how you think it can be done responsibly. 

In addition to my concerns about the transfer of dangerous de-
tainees, it seems the focus on closing detention facilities has left us 
with few realistic options for detaining terrorists captured outside 
of Afghanistan. You and I, in fact, have had a conversation about 
that. 

As we draw down in Afghanistan, we will have nowhere to detain 
terrorists. In many press stories you read that the U.S. is not try-
ing very hard to capture terrorists. Instead, we are killing them. 
But we know that capturing terrorists is one of the best ways to 
get actionable real-time intelligence to prevent future threats. 

We clearly need better-defined detention and interrogation poli-
cies. And I’ll be interested in your views on this and the appro-
priate role for the CIA to play in these areas in the future. 

You will face many other challenges in this new assignment, and 
I urge you to speak with Director Panetta about his experiences, 
practices and priorities while leading the CIA. He set some very 
good precedents for dealing with this Committee in an open and co-
operative manner, and I hope you will continue this relationship in 
much the same way, and I know you will. 

Director Panetta has also been a fierce advocate for the men and 
women of the CIA. This was evident early on when he criticized a 
decision by the Department of Justice to reopen the investigation 
of CIA employees involved in the interrogation of high-value de-
tainees. Unfortunately, that investigation remains ongoing. I feel 
very strongly that years of investigating these counterterrorism 
professionals hurts the mission and it is, frankly, unfair and unnec-
essary when the career professionals in the Department of Justice 
in the previous administration found no reason to prosecute any-
one. 

I know you will stand by your employees on this issue, just as 
I know you stand by our military men and women under your 
charge today. 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 13:34 Mar 19, 2012 Jkt 072743 PO 00000 Frm 00008 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\72743.TXT DPROCT



5 

General, I’ve had the privilege of engaging you in-theater and 
out-of-theater on many occasions. You’re the epitome, in my opin-
ion, of what a leader should be all about, as you’ve done a great 
job of leading our men and women in uniform. I’m asked quite 
often, as are all of us, what do you think should happen in Afghan-
istan? And my first response is, ‘‘Well, whatever General Petraeus 
says, that’s the direction in which we ought to go.’’ 

That’s the kind of respect I have for you, and I look forward to 
a continued very close relationship as you assume the duties at the 
CIA. 

Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Vice Chairman. 
It is now my privilege to recognize the Chairman of the Home-

land Security Committee, the distinguished Senator from the state 
of Connecticut, Joe Lieberman. We’re delighted to have you here, 
Mr. Chairman. Thank you very much. If you’d like to make your 
remarks? 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE JOE LIEBERMAN, A U.S. 
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF CONNECTICUT 

Senator LIEBERMAN. Thank you very much, Chairman Feinstein, 
Senator Chambliss, members of the Committee, colleagues and 
friends. 

I am truly honored to have been asked to appear before you this 
afternoon to introduce President Obama’s nominee to be the next 
Director of the Central Intelligence Agency, General David 
Petraeus. 

Madam Chair, as you indicated earlier, in a literal sense, Gen-
eral Petraeus needs no introduction. So I want to take just a few 
moments to describe what I believe Dave Petraeus has meant to 
our country and why I am confident he will be a superb Director 
of the CIA. 

General David Petraeus is the most distinguished general officer 
of the United States armed forces of his generation. And his gen-
eration contains a number of very impressive general officers. He 
is a true American hero who has twice been called upon by our 
commander-in-chief to assume leadership of a faltering war effort, 
and twice he not only answered that call, but led our forces out of 
the jaws of defeat onto the path to victory. To my knowledge, no 
one else in American history shares that record with Dave 
Petraeus. 

At a moment when cynicism too often infuses our national poli-
tics and partisanship too often affects national security, General 
Petraeus has won the confidence, gratitude and respect of the 
American people—Democrats, Republicans and, yes, independ-
ents—yes, especially independents. 

While commanding our extraordinary troops in wars that have 
divided our country, General Petraeus has inspired and united our 
American family. At a moment when too many of our fellow citi-
zens fear that America’s best days are behind us, Dave Petraeus’ 
life and leadership have been a reminder that America is still a 
land of heroes and that individually and as a nation, we are still 
capable of greatness. 
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Our debt of national gratitude to the Petraeus family extends be-
yond Dave, beginning with his wife, remarkable wife Holly. As 
you’ve indicated, Madam Chairman and Senator Chambliss, Holly 
Petraeus shares her husband’s strength of character, intelligence 
and devotion to the cause of public service. As you know, she is 
currently leading a noble mission of her own, protecting our mili-
tary families from exploitive and manipulative lending practices. 

By my rough calculations, General Petraeus has spent more than 
twice as many months deployed in Iraq and Afghanistan over the 
last eight years as he has back home in the United States. 
Throughout all that time, Holly has remained steadfastly sup-
portive of her husband’s service to our country, and I might add, 
supportive and protective of their gifted children. 

So today, I know we all want to say thank you, Holly Petraeus. 
General Petraeus’ background and accomplishments would make 

him a superb candidate for any of the top national security posi-
tions in the United States government. But there are special set of 
reasons why I believe he will make a truly superb Director of the 
CIA, particularly at this time of war. 

First, General Petraeus is someone whose very name inspires the 
trust and confidence of America’s friends and the fear and anxiety 
of America’s enemies. As our commander-in-chief in Iraq, then at 
CENTCOM and now in Afghanistan, he has stood at the epicenter 
of some of our toughest, most intensive and most effective counter-
terrorism operations. General Petraeus knows our enemies. 

At the same time, he has also built very close personal relation-
ships with our partners and allies in the Middle East, South Asia, 
the Euro-Atlantic community and around the world. 

Dave has proven himself to be a capable leader of organizations 
that are even larger than the CIA. And because, as you said, 
Madam Chair, he is not just a soldier, but a scholar as well, having 
earned a Ph.D. at Princeton, he is very well suited to oversee and 
demand the highest standards in the critically important analysis 
done by so many who work at the CIA. 

After all he has done, General Petraeus certainly would have 
been well justified at this point in his career to seek a quiet per-
sonal retirement. But, fortunately for the rest of us, service to a 
cause larger than himself is General David Petraeus’ creed and his 
personal destiny. 

The brave and skillful men and women of the Central Intel-
ligence Agency will be in very good hands when he is given the op-
portunity to be their leader, and all Americans will be fortunate, 
indeed, and safer when General Petraeus is at the helm there. And 
that is why I feel so personally honored now to present to this 
Committee General David Petraeus. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. We 
very much appreciate your being here. We would welcome you to 
stay, if you’d like, or I know you have other things as well, so it’s 
very much your choice. But thank you very much. 

General Petraeus, we’re delighted to hear from you, if you’d like 
to proceed. 
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STATEMENT OF GENERAL DAVID H. PETRAEUS, DIRECTOR- 
DESIGNATE, CENTRAL INTELLIGENCE AGENCY 

General PETRAEUS. Well, thank you very much, Madam Chair-
man, Mr. Vice Chairman. I appreciate the opportunity to appear 
before you this afternoon. 

I’d like to thank Senator Lieberman for his very kind introduc-
tion. I have, of course, had considerable contact over the past 10 
years with Senator Lieberman in his capacity as a senior member 
of the Senate Armed Services Committee, and I might add, also as 
one of the so-called three amigos. 

Throughout that time, his support of and abiding concern for our 
troopers and their families have been extraordinary. Senator 
Lieberman is a true patriot and statesman who has served our 
country magnificently, and I know that he will be sorely missed by 
his colleagues and his constituents when he hangs up his Senate 
cleats in January 2013 after 24 years of service on Capitol Hill. 

Thank you, Senator. 
Thanks also for your kind words about my wife, Holly, here with 

me today. As you’ve noted, Holly is no stranger to public service. 
Indeed, she is an Army daughter, an Army wife, an Army mother, 
and an advocate for military families. 

As was noted, earlier this year she left the office she established 
some six years ago at the Better Business Bureau to become an As-
sistant Director of the new Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, 
responsible for the Office of Servicemember Affairs. 

Holly was recently described as being bright, nice, small and a 
pit bull, someone you want in your corner. I’ve been blessed to have 
had her in my corner for some 37 years and 23 moves, and I appre-
ciate the opportunity this afternoon to recognize her publicly. 

While it is, needless to say, a tremendous honor to have been 
nominated by the President to serve as the next Director of the 
Central Intelligence Agency, I’ve worked very closely with members 
of the Agency over the last decade in particular, and I have the 
highest regard for them and for the Agency as an institution. If 
confirmed, it will be a true privilege to serve with them and to con-
tinue to contribute to the important endeavors to which so many 
Americans and our coalition partners have given so much in recent 
years. 

Up front this afternoon I thought it might be useful to address 
a few of the concerns that various pundits have offered about an 
individual with my background becoming CIA Director. Some ob-
servers have, for example, questioned whether I will be able to 
grade my own work—that is, to ensure that my involvement in Af-
ghanistan, Iraq or other endeavors will not color the Agency’s anal-
ysis of those efforts. 

Let me reassure you on this issue. Clearly, I have views on the 
efforts in which I’ve been engaged. I’ve shared them in the past 
with the Agency’s analysts and I’ll do so in the future. However, 
if confirmed, when I am in the Situation Room with the President, 
I will strive to present the Agency position. 

I will also remain keenly aware that I am the leader of an intel-
ligence agency, not a policymaker. In truth, my goal in uniform has 
always been to convey the most forthright and accurate picture 
possible. 
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I have, to be sure, offered more positive assessments than the in-
telligence community did on two important occasions: in September 
2007 on Iraq and in December 2010 on Afghanistan. In each case, 
my team and I felt that the situation had changed significantly fol-
lowing the intelligence community assessment cutoff date, typically 
some six to eight weeks prior to the date of the assessment being 
reviewed by policymakers. In view of that, we sought to provide our 
assessment and more up-to-date analysis. 

In two other cases, those of the assessments on Iraq in April 
2008 and March 2009, I provided less positive assessments than 
those put forward by the intelligence community, which, again, 
stopped the clock for analysis purposes a good bit prior to the date 
that we provided our assessment. My view in those two cases was 
that the assessment should have been more cautious and more 
qualified, and that is what I offered. 

In short, I have sought to provide the most accurate view pos-
sible. My goal has been to speak truth to power, and I will strive 
to do that as Director of the CIA, if confirmed. 

There have also been concerns voiced over militarization of the 
intelligence community in general and the CIA in particular. One 
reason I will retire before assuming the directorship, if confirmed, 
is to allay such concerns. 

Beyond that, I have no plans to bring my military brain trust 
with me to the Agency. There is no shortage of impressive individ-
uals at the Agency, and I look forward to interacting with them 
and populating my office with them. If confirmed, I will, in short, 
get out of my vehicle alone on the day that I report to Langley. 

Finally, some observers have suggested that someone who has 
had six commands in a row as a general officer might find the rel-
ative flatness of the Agency’s organization unsettling. I would re-
mind such individuals that I was, as was earlier noted, privileged 
to have an academic period in my background and that I have long 
enjoyed vigorous debate and discussion. 

Moreover, I have repeatedly used red teams, outside advisers, di-
rected telescopes and back-channel contacts with individuals well 
down in the organizations I’ve been privileged to command. 

A practice I used in Iraq and Afghanistan, for example, was 
meeting with groups of company commanders while on battlefield 
circulations, and I have also corresponded by e-mail with innumer-
able young commissioned and noncommissioned officers as well. 

In short, I will not only be comfortable with the lack of rigid hier-
archy at the Agency, I will promote appropriate flatness of the 
Agency’s organization, while recognizing that there does have to be 
some hierarchy and that at a certain point decisions have to be 
made, analyses have to be finalized and judgments have to be ren-
dered. 

I would also like to offer a few observations about how I see the 
Agency, observations that benefit from discussions with the Agen-
cy’s current leadership team, former members of the Agency, in-
cluding virtually all former Directors and a number of senior lead-
ers, and of course with Director Panetta. 

And here, if I could, I would like to salute Director Panetta’s 
principled, forthright leadership of the Agency over the past two 
and a half years. Indeed, Leon Panetta did an absolutely magnifi-
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cent job at the helm of the Agency and it was a pleasure to work 
with him while I served as commander of U.S. Central Command 
and as the commander in Afghanistan. 

In assessing the organization, it is important that I recognize 
that the Agency is its people. Indeed, it is blessed with thousands 
of individuals who truly are national assets, quiet professionals and 
unsung heroes who go about their work silently and without public 
recognition. They are the ultimate selfless servants of our nation, 
individuals with extraordinary expertise, initiative, integrity and 
courage in the face of adversity and physical danger. 

Needless to say, if confirmed, I will work tirelessly to help attract 
the very best people to the Agency, to ensure that those hired pro-
vide the diversity needed for the areas in which we need to perform 
missions, to ensure that we strive to develop them and invest in 
them to the maximum extent possible, and to work to retain them 
for as long as is possible. 

The Agency is, of course, but one of 16 elements that comprise 
the intelligence community. And while it may be the most promi-
nent and well known, it is nonetheless part of a team, and collec-
tively it has to be a team player. 

Moreover, it is critical not only that the leaders of Agency ele-
ments work well with their partners in the other organizations, it 
is also critical that the Director work closely and effectively with 
the DNI. 

I have known DNI Jim Clapper for a number of years and 
worked with him in his current capacity and when he was the 
Under Secretary of Defense for Intelligence as well. We have 
worked well together in the past, and we have discussed the imper-
ative of continuing to do likewise if I am confirmed as the next Di-
rector of the CIA. 

I believe I understand his role as the leader of the intelligence 
community, and I understand the relationship the D/CIA should 
have with the DNI. 

If confirmed, I also look forward to working closely together with 
the leaders of the other agencies of the intelligence community. I 
have, in fact, soldiered with many of them over the past decade 
while deployed for a year in the Balkans, during some four years 
in Iraq, as the commander of U.S. Central Command, and of 
course, over the past year in my present position in Afghanistan. 

I am also keenly aware of the need to maintain close ties with 
Congress. By all reports, the Agency has done an admirable job 
under Director Panetta in this regard, and I know that keeping the 
Committee fully and currently informed is imperative. 

If confirmed, I will keep the Agency on the trajectory it has been 
following in this regard under Director Panetta. Indeed, I look for-
ward to furthering the relationship, indeed the partnership, that 
was built with Congress on his watch. 

With respect to additional organizational issues, many I’ve con-
sulted since my nomination have emphasized the need to continue 
to improve the development of agency information systems that en-
able efficient sharing of information, and also to continue the devel-
opment of tools and applications that help with analysis. I’ll focus 
on such areas, if confirmed, and seek congressional assistance, if 
required. 
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Related to that, I understand that the effort to reduce internal 
Agency stovepipes needs to continue. There reportedly has been 
considerable improvement in this area in recent years. However, 
additional attention is reportedly warranted to work the tensions 
between the need to protect information and the need to share it. 

On a related note, I will also strongly support efforts to integrate 
analysts, all disciplines of intelligence, and operators. In fact, the 
various centers of the Agency, such as the ones devoted to counter-
terrorism, counterproliferation, and crime and narcotics, among 
others, are good examples of such integration. If confirmed, I will 
support and reinforce such approaches. 

Other issues in the organizational arena deserving attention are 
the need to maintain sensitivity to the counterintelligence threat, 
improve cyber security, upgrade leadership training for super-
visors, continue the expansion of language skills, and strengthen 
the lessons-learned process, among others. I will examine each of 
these areas closely, if confirmed, and support appropriate initia-
tives in them. 

The Committee knows well the regional and functional issues on 
which the Agency needs to focus. Obviously, the Agency is heavily 
engaged in the front lines in the global fight against violent ex-
tremists. There has, needless to say, been important progress 
against al-Qa’ida in recent months in particular, and I will ensure 
that we maintain the relentless pressure that has enabled such 
progress. 

Indeed, I have worked closely with various Agency elements in 
recent years in this campaign and, if confirmed, I will support con-
tinuation of the superb cooperation between Agency assets and 
other intelligence community elements, with the Joint Special Op-
erations Command and other military commands and with relevant 
elements of the interagency. 

Needless to say, support for the ongoing efforts in Afghanistan 
and Pakistan, as well as for missions in other locations, such as 
Yemen, Iraq, and parts of Africa, will remain critical. 

The Agency is, of course, specifically charged with the conduct of 
covert operations. These operations are of enormous importance to 
our country. And, if confirmed, I will devote considerable attention 
to ensuring that such activities are properly conducted, resourced 
and coordinated. 

It is also important that the Agency, while staying focused on 
supporting our ongoing wars, not be totally captured by these ef-
forts. While contributing to such efforts to the utmost, the Agency 
nonetheless also has to maintain a broad global perspective, one 
that is constantly searching for new threats and opportunities—the 
next developments in the Arab spring, the evolution in capabilities 
of various state and nonstate actors, the development of China and 
other emerging global powers, and the possible proliferation of 
weapons of mass destruction. 

Of particular note as well are cyber threats that have emerged 
in recent years. I share the concerns that many hold about cyber 
security and, if confirmed, I will ensure that the Agency continues 
to work closely with intelligence community partners to identify 
and counter risks, threats and adversaries from issues within our 
networks to threats from outside attackers. 
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Related to this, and in view of the Agency’s responsibility for con-
ducting and coordinating human intelligence collection, I will also, 
if confirmed, examine progress and collection on the so-called hard 
targets and inventory the status of initiatives against them, align-
ing our efforts as required. 

Finally, I also recognize that it will be critical to ensure adequate 
resources for appropriate investment in Agency infrastructure, 
science and technology, and other assets, while also striving to be 
good stewards of our nation’s tax dollars and doing our share to 
help our country deal with challenging fiscal realities. 

If confirmed, I will focus intently on those imperatives, as well, 
noting that I will also not hesitate to seek additional resources that 
may be needed as emerging missions and tasks require. 

The Central Intelligence Agency is at the forefront of the efforts 
to identify and counter the threats to our nation’s securities and in-
terests. It plays a central role in many of our country’s most impor-
tant endeavors. 

If confirmed as the Agency’s next Director, I will do all that is 
humanly possible to ensure that the Agency is relentless in pursuit 
of intelligence needed by our country’s leaders, our military, our 
diplomats, and, indeed, our own covert operators. 

It would, in short, be an enormous privilege to be the Agency’s 
Director and to serve with, represent, lead and be an advocate for 
Agency members, individuals with world-class knowledge of other 
countries and cultures, with cutting edge technical expertise, with 
extraordinary courage, initiative and commitment, and with no 
quest for acclaim or public recognition. 

The professionals of the Agency are our country’s best and 
brightest, men and women who voluntarily undertake some of the 
most difficult tasks for our nation, men and women for whom in-
tegrity and analysis is the watch word. 

I have served closely with many of them since 9/11, and I cannot 
say enough about them and the sacrifices they and their families 
make for our country. Serving as their Director would be a tremen-
dous honor, and again, a tremendous privilege. 

Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of General Petraeus follows:] 
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Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, General Petraeus. 
Now come the pro forma five questions, if you just answer yes or 
no, please. 

Do you agree to appear before the Committee here or in other 
venues when invited? 

General PETRAEUS. Yes, I do. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Do you agree to send officials from the CIA 

and designated staff when invited? 
General PETRAEUS. I do. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Do you agree to provide documents or any 

other materials requested by the Committee in order for it to carry 
out its oversight and legislative responsibility? 

General PETRAEUS. Yes, I do. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Will you ensure that the CIA and its offi-

cials provide such material to the Committee when requested? 
General PETRAEUS. I will. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Do you agree to inform and fully brief to 

the fullest extent possible all members of this Committee of intel-
ligence activities and covert actions, rather than only the Chairman 
and Vice Chairman? 

General PETRAEUS. Yes, I do. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, General. 
I know this is not the subject, but because of President Obama’s 

announcement last night, I’d like to put that behind us and then 
go on to other things. 

When we talked, you mentioned that you had presented to the 
President certain options, and we didn’t discuss what they were. 

I would just like to ask this question: How do you view the Presi-
dent’s decision with respect to bringing home certain troops and 
maintaining others for the rest of the time prior to 2014? 

General PETRAEUS. If I could, Madam Chairman, perhaps I could 
just walk through the process, because it was quite a substantial 
one, although in a brief period of time, included three meetings. 

After the first meeting, I was given a homework assignment, 
which I answered by the second meeting, and then the third meet-
ing was the one in which the President ultimately reached a deci-
sion. 

The responsibility of a combat commander in that kind of situa-
tion is to provide options to the President to implement his stated 
policy, and that’s what I did. 

Associated with each of those options was an assessment of risk, 
the risk being assessed in this case from my perspective, the risk 
having to do with the ability to achieve objectives of the military 
campaign plan, acknowledging that at every level of the chain of 
command above me there are additional considerations and that 
each person above me, all the way up to and including the Presi-
dent, has a broader purview and has broader considerations that 
are brought to bear, with the President alone in the position of 
evaluating all of those different considerations, including, certainly, 
those of the commander on the ground, but also many others as 
well, in reaching his decision. 

I provided such options. I provided assessments of risk. I pro-
vided recommendations. We discussed all of this, again at consider-
able length. 
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The President then made a decision. The commander in chief has 
decided. And it is then the responsibility, needless to say, of those 
in uniform to salute smartly and to do everything humanly possible 
to execute it. 

Now, as Chairman Mullen, Admiral Mullen, stated today before 
the House Armed Services Committee, the ultimate decision was a 
more aggressive formulation, if you will, in terms of the time line, 
than what we had recommended. Again, that is understandable in 
the sense that there are broader considerations beyond just those 
of a military commander. 

The fact is that there’s never been a military commander in his-
tory who has had all the forces that he would like to have, for all 
the time, with all the money, all the authorities, and nowadays 
with all the bandwidth as well. 

So there is always a process of assessing risk, and it’s typically, 
in a case like this, as the Chairman put it today, risk at the mar-
gin. We’re talking about small differences here, albeit significant 
from a military commander point of view. 

And so, that’s how I would lay out, again, the process that took 
place, the very good discussion. This was, indeed, vigorous. All 
voices were heard in the Situation Room. And ultimately, the deci-
sion has been made. 

And with a decision made, obviously I support that and will do 
all that I can during my remaining time as the commander of ISAF 
to implement it, to set up General Allen to do likewise so that we 
can achieve the objectives of the campaign plan. And then also, if 
confirmed as Director of the Central Intelligence Agency, to do the 
same from that position as well. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you. I have one minute left. 
I have been concerned by many of President Karzai’s statements. 

We all know what this country has done in the last ten years, and 
it seemed to me to be the development of an adversarial relation-
ship. 

How do you view his recent statements? 
General PETRAEUS. Well, first of all, let me just say that there 

have been times when—first of all, we have not always seen issues 
the same way, and we have worked very hard to resolve such situa-
tions. 

Secondly, there have been times where we think that perhaps 
communication to domestic audiences led to some of the kinds of 
statements that we have heard, which I think have caused legiti-
mate concern among some who have heard those, and that is very 
understandable. 

I should note that I have sat down with President Karzai on in-
numerable occasions. People ask what’s the relationship like, and 
I say that it is a productive, it is a forthright relationship, it is one 
in which, again, we do not always see issues from the same per-
spective initially, but typically, when we have batted these around, 
we have come to mutually acceptable solutions. 

Secretary Gates has observed, I think rightly, that there have 
been times that we have not listened closely enough to President 
Karzai. I think this is an important element of the relationship, 
that at times we need to think about walking a mile or a kilometer 
in his shoes in the Hindu Kush and to understand, again, that per-
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spective and the need to maintain, again, this political foundation 
that is so challenging there, but without which he cannot operate. 

So I have a degree of understanding in this case for President 
Karzai, with whom I have partnered over the past year, and during 
which time we have made significant gains on the security front in 
the greater Kabul security area, in Helmand province, in Kandahar 
and in other areas in the face of a resilient insurgency. 

We have resolved some of the very important issues that have 
been problematic in the past. The private security contractor issue 
is now on course. We have reduced civilian casualties each year. 
We did it in 2010. They’re down. The losses due to ISAF or Afghan 
operations this year are down by over 10 percent. 

But that’s not good enough, we understand, and we have to con-
tinue the efforts to do that. We have worked through mechanisms 
where now Afghan forces lead. They don’t just accompany us, part-
ner us, they lead in nearly 25 percent of the night raids, which are 
very, very important to the overall effort, although not the be all 
and end all, because this requires a comprehensive approach that 
also has to include a variety of other elements in this civil-military 
campaign plan that we are executing. 

So, indeed, I think we have to continue the dialogue and the 
partnership. There are times, understandably, I think, where there 
are stresses on that relationship. Addressing those is not optional. 
And that is, indeed, the way that we approach that relationship. 

And I work to help the individual who is the elected leader of a 
sovereign country and is trying to reach the same kinds of goals 
that we have for his land there in the Hindu Kush. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much. 
General PETRAEUS. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Mr. Vice Chairman. 
Vice Chairman CHAMBLISS. Thanks, Madam Chairman. 
General Petraeus, in listening to the President last night I was 

somewhat disappointed with the scale of the drawdown, particu-
larly in the short term. And the reason that I was disappointed is 
because I have visited with you on any number of occasions where 
you’ve been very attentive to making sure that we understood what 
your goals were in Afghanistan, particularly with the now halfway- 
complete surge from a time line standpoint. And you often talked 
about needing to make gains in Helmand and Kandahar provinces, 
as you just talked about, and ultimately making gains in the east-
ern part of Afghanistan. 

As I look back at your testimony in June of 2010, just after the 
President had made his West Point speech, you talked about him 
giving two messages in that speech, one of commitment and one of 
urgency. And I want to quote you. You said, ‘‘The urgency was the 
July 2011 piece—noting that—what happens in July 2011 is a be-
ginning of a process for transition, that it’s condition-based and the 
beginning of a process of responsible drawdown of U.S. forces.’’ 

You also said in that testimony that, ‘‘As we embark on the proc-
ess of transition, we should keep in mind the imperative of ensur-
ing that the transition actions we take will be irreversible. We’ll 
get one shot at transition and we need to get it right.’’ 

Now, the reason that I’m concerned about what the President 
said last night is that I know you’ve made gains in the south, I 
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know you’ve made some gains in the east, and I know that you 
have some additional plans for moving more aggressively in the 
east. 

And I’m concerned because if we are now talking about pulling 
down 10,000, or a third of the troops by the end of this year that 
are part of the surge and the balance of them by the end of next 
summer, before even the fighting season ends next year, what is 
the risk of losing those gains that you talked about are reversible 
but need to be irreversible in your testimony back in June of last 
year? 

General PETRAEUS. Let me just, Mr. Vice Chairman, mention 
that, first of all, transition will begin this summer. It begins next 
month, in fact, as you know. It will be conducted in seven different 
locations, three provinces, one of which is Kabul, less one district, 
and then four different municipal districts. 

As I said, it will begin this summer and it will include a substan-
tial number of Afghan citizens. It’s nearly 25 percent of the popu-
lation. 

Now, the fact is that in each of these locations transition essen-
tially already has taken place. This has been ongoing over a period 
of time. 

Strikingly, Lashkar Gah in Helmand province, the capital, the 
municipal district, is going to transition, and this is made possible 
because over the course of time, indeed, ISAF forces have thinned 
out and Afghan forces have very much stood up to the point that 
there are virtually no ISAF forces policing the streets there, nor 
are they in Kabul, I might add. 

Now, we believe very strongly this is certainly the right course 
to take. It was what we recommended. There will be another 
tranche in the fall of transition, another in the spring, and another 
in the fall of next year. And we have an eye on that schedule. 

Now, the fact is that we will have our surge forces again, cer-
tainly 10,000 will come down by the end of this year. We have 
flexibility in determining obviously which forces and when they 
come. There are already some that are coming home without re-
placement, decisions that were already made, and others identified. 
And then we’ll shape this and scope it, again based on conditions, 
based on assessments of the mission. And we’re constantly refining 
and updating our campaign plan and we’ll do another round of 
that, needless to say, with the decision having been made. 

But basically, we’re taking out 33,000 U.S. forces over the course 
of a 15-month period. It will run to really to I think somewhere in 
that summer, perhaps as late as mid-September or so, something 
like that. During that time, I might add, there will be some 70,000 
additional Afghan forces added, based on our projections. 

So there will be about 50,000 additional Afghan national army 
and Afghan national police. There will also be probably some 
20,000 or so what are called ‘‘Afghan public protection force,’’ which 
are the private security contractors coming underneath the control 
of the Ministry of Interior, a very important action that is just be-
ginning now. And then there will be some other non-standard ele-
ments that are supported by various agencies and international 
elements such as counterterrorist pursuit teams under the intel-
ligence service and so forth. 
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It will be critical that we obviously accelerate this as much as 
we can, something we’ve always been about doing, so that we can 
indeed do that hand-off as our forces come out of locations, as we 
really thin out, because we’re not just going to come out and hand 
off. We’ll thin out and indeed hand off to Afghan forces. 

Again, throughout this process, we’ll be constantly examining, as-
sessing conditions. We will provide forthright advice. People have 
always asked me, ‘‘General, if something happens that’s unexpected 
or that increases the level of risk beyond what you originally pro-
vided, will you provide your forthright advice?’’ In my remaining 
time, I can assure you that will be the case. And, knowing General 
Allen, who, of course, was my deputy at Central Command during 
my time there, I can assure you that he will do the same as well. 

Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Mr. Vice Chairman. 
We’ll go regular order, five-minute rounds. 
Senator Rockefeller. 
Senator ROCKEFELLER. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
General Petraeus, when we talked, we talked more about the na-

ture of the CIA, the evolution of the CIA. And it’s interesting to 
me, and you know, you made the statement, ‘‘I’m going to get out 
of the car all by myself.’’ You won’t have a uniform on. You will 
be, in a sense, a new person to them. 

I say this because I care tremendously about the morale at the 
CIA, about the personnel. I think it’s in pretty good shape right 
now because I think Leon Panetta was really good and worked at 
it. He brought two people with him, but no more. 

Other CIA Directors since I’ve been on this Committee, much 
less in the Senate, I think have been less effective. Some have de-
moralized the CIA. Some have developed sort of a very close band 
of advisers around them to whom they’d turn, but they haven’t 
been very good at reaching down to an unexpected analyst who 
gets a phone call all of a sudden, reaching outside the usual chain 
of command. 

It’s my impression that, first of all, that you want to be a cham-
pion for the CIA. That’s very important to you. It’s also my impres-
sion that you want to focus on your duties there, and you used the 
phrase in your testimony that you understand that you will be 
commanding a very large agency and you’ll be involved with public 
policy, but not necessarily the nation’s leading discusser of policy 
on Meet the Press, so to speak. 

In other words, I think the CIA will look at you first, and they 
will be very, very impressed, as obviously everybody is, by what 
you’ve done. But by the very, very excellence of your performance, 
they will also be nervous because they will be receiving as their 
leader somebody who comes in alone and somebody who is kind of 
a super-star on the military and intellectual force side, but who 
they don’t know. 

So my questions to you are the following. One, it is hard to walk 
into a building—you’re still General Petraeus—and to simply de-
velop a sense of confidence. I believe so strongly in the CIA, I think 
they need the most immediate kind of trust in their leader. I would 
go so far as to say I think that the entire operation—it’s a very 
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large agency—will turn to a better day’s work or a less good day’s 
work based upon how they see you. 

So my questions are the following. You will take nobody in with 
you, but you will have a strategy as to how you’re going to make 
yourself close to the CIA without, in a sense, forcing yourself on 
them, but you will draw them to you. And we discussed that in my 
office, and you had some very interesting thoughts and ideas and 
I wish you would talk about them. 

General PETRAEUS. Thanks very much, Senator. 
First of all, I agree with you absolutely in your assessment of the 

Agency. As I told you behind closed doors, and I’ll say here, I want-
ed this job. This is something that was not, you know, a month or 
two or three in the making. Secretary Gates and I discussed this 
all the way back last year. 

I’m taking off the uniform that I’ve worn proudly for 37 years to 
do this job, I think in the right way. I think the world of the Agen-
cy and its people, having worked very closely with them for the 
past 10 years in particular. And I do, again, just feel enormously 
privileged just to have been nominated to lead them. 

You should know on day one after being sworn in, wherever that 
is, I will indeed get out of the vehicle alone. I will go to the audito-
rium. We’ll do an all-hands. We’ll have folks piped in as well. And 
I will tell them up front right there that you all should know that 
I’m here to recruit you and I know that you’re here to recruit me. 

I also know that the Director of the National Clandestine Service 
is my case officer. I will seek to reassure them. I’ll use a lot of the 
same techniques applied obviously to a different organization that 
I tried to use in the military—reaching out, reaching down. We 
talked, for example, about a dissent channel. There is a dissent 
channel. It’s called ‘‘ask the Director,’’ and there are an awful lot 
of great questions that come in for the Director, apparently. 

And I’ll stress that they should know that. And beyond that, I’ll 
even give them my personal e-mail address, which should be read-
ily available, I’m sure, on the system anyway. And if it’s like the 
military, there won’t be any hesitation in the junior ranks in pro-
viding unsolicited input to their boss. In fact, actually mothers and 
fathers of American soldiers, sailors, airmen, Marines and Coast 
Guardsmen occasionally take advantage of that as well, and I’m de-
lighted to answer them. 

I did discuss today, in fact this morning, with the Deputy Direc-
tor and the Associate Deputy Director—and I appreciate your rec-
ognition of Mike Morell as a truly superb officer in whose hands 
the Agency will be very well taken care of in the interim—both of 
them long-time veterans of the Agency, and we talked about, again, 
the kinds of strategies that can be pursued indeed to embrace the 
Agency and to show how much I believe in them, in the missions 
that they perform, in their enormous contributions to our country’s 
security and interests. 

And there’s a whole variety of these. I mean, it even starts out 
by going to the cafeteria a few days a week, and some other days 
inviting groups to your office—the equivalent, if you will, of com-
pany commander lunches; certainly going out to work spaces and 
visiting them there, rather than summoning them to the seventh 
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floor. But indeed, summoning someone to the seventh floor because, 
again, that’s an important incentive as well. 

So lots and lots of these tactics, techniques and procedures, if you 
will. And I’ve been given a number of good ideas like that and I 
will certainly seek to implement them. But again, I appreciate very 
much your feeling for the Agency because it is one that I share 
very deeply. 

Senator ROCKEFELLER. And just finally, General Petraeus, the 
idea of redlining, of having people come at you, systematically chal-
lenging decisions that you are about to arrive at or perhaps you 
have arrived at, as well as just picking up the phone and calling 
some analyst or police officer somewhere, either in the building or 
somewhere else in the world, and saying, ‘‘What do you think about 
this? What do you think about that?’’ That kind of thing spreads 
wildly fast. 

General PETRAEUS. Well, Senator, thanks. 
First of all, I think red-teaming is a very important and literally 

formal red-teaming is an important part, I think, of any such orga-
nization, something I’ve sought to do. Also, as I mentioned, the 
idea of directed telescopes, people that are actually eyes and ears 
for you, as well, reaching down into the organization to individuals 
and, indeed, welcoming and saying, look, you know, this is not a 
military chain of command here. This is an organization that 
prides itself on its flatness and in the vigor of its discussions and 
debates. 

And there should not be a case where someone walks out of my 
office and goes down the hall and says, ‘‘Man, I wish I had said 
this or that.’’ That should not be the case. And I’ve got to try to 
create conditions to where people are willing, again not only for the 
Agency to speak truth to power in the interagency, but for there 
to be truth spoken to power on the seventh floor of the head-
quarters, as well. 

Senator ROCKEFELLER. I thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator Rockefeller. 
Senator Snowe. 
Senator SNOWE. Thank you, Madam Chair. And welcome, Gen-

eral Petraeus. 
I, too, want to join everyone in congratulating you and to express 

my profound gratitude to you for your more than three decades of 
extraordinary service to this country. 

You’re more than simply filling a position at the helm of the CIA. 
You’re certainly the man of our times, during this pivotal moment 
in this country and the multifaceted challenges that are con-
fronting the Agency as well as this country and the fact that you 
bring a real-world operational experience in the backdrop of being 
an operational commander in both Iraq and Afghanistan, as well 
as command of the U.S. Central Command. 

So I want to congratulate you, and also to say thank you to your 
family, your magnificent wife, Holly, for your extraordinary service 
to this country. Americans owe you a tremendous debt of gratitude. 

And so I think that this nomination is an expansion on your il-
lustrious career that is well deserved. 

General, I would like to go back to the question of Afghanistan, 
because, obviously, people in this country, rightfully—and all the 
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sacrifices that the military families and those who have made the 
ultimate sacrifice, those who have been injured during the course 
of this decade-long war, are concerned about, you know, where the 
future is with respect to the ultimate end game strategy, and par-
ticularly in light of the President’s proposed redeployment and 
surge drawdown. 

In your March testimony before the Senate Armed Services Com-
mittee, you said that, obviously, we must be ensured that Afghani-
stan does not once again become a sanctuary for al-Qa’ida. 

General PETRAEUS. Right. 
Senator SNOWE. You said today in your testimony that we have 

made important advances in recent months against al-Qa’ida. 
But you also said in your testimony back in March that our ef-

forts are fragile and reversible. I’m presuming that that is on the 
basis that you need a certain level of troops. 

The President indicated in his speech last night, in reference to 
Pakistan, that they will have to expand their capabilities to root 
out cancer in the violent extremists. 

Irrespective of troop levels and irrespective of capabilities ulti-
mately of the Afghan National Army, is it possible to end this in-
surgency without the Pakistanis’ cooperation, their willingness to 
take durable, unambiguous steps toward eliminating terrorist safe 
havens? 

I know your predecessor—now Secretary Panetta—said that it is 
one of the most frustrating and complicated relationships with 
Pakistan. So the real key to all of this is that if Pakistan doesn’t 
cooperate in eliminating those sanctuaries along the porous bor-
ders, then will we ever get to a point that the situation will not 
be fragile and reversible? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, Senator, first of all, thanks for your 
kind words. 

Second, I think it is very important to note what Pakistan has 
done over the course of more than two years now. 

If you remember back around, oh, say 30 months or so ago, vir-
tually all of the then-Northwest Frontier Province—now Khyber- 
Pakhtunkhwa, Swat Valley—were controlled by the Pakistani 
Taliban, the Tehrik-i-Taliban Pakistani. Other agencies of the Fed-
erally Administered Tribal Area were controlled by the Tehrik-i- 
Taliban Pakistani. And it was very clear to all in Pakistan—to the 
political leaders, the citizens, the religious leaders and the military 
leaders—that this posed the most pressing existential threat to the 
very existence of the Pakistani state as it existed at that time. 

To their credit, they have conducted very impressive counter-
insurgency operations in very extreme terrain, again, in the former 
Northwest Frontier Province, to clear Swat Valley and associated 
areas, to clear a number of the agencies in the Federally Adminis-
tered Tribal Areas—not all. And certainly, they’re in a tough fight 
in Mohmand Agency right now. And we’re working hard to coordi-
nate on the other side of the border, where they at times are the 
anvil for our operations in Kunar Province and then we are the 
anvil for their operations in Mohmand or in Bajaur Agencies. 

So I think it’s very important that we give them credit for what 
they have done and for the enormous number of casualties. Thou-
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sands of soldiers, thousands of police, and, indeed, thousands of ci-
vilian have lost their lives to these extremists inside Pakistan. 

Now, having said that, there is also very clear recognition that 
more needs to be done, not only against those extremist elements 
that are threatening the security of Pakistan, but also against 
those that are causing problems for neighboring countries—Afghan-
istan foremost among them—and, indeed, posing a threat to the en-
tire world with the fact that al-Qa’ida, of course, senior leadership 
is known to be in various locations, again in the rugged tribal bor-
der areas. 

So there is more that needs to be done. 
In some of these areas, we have been able to coordinate to share 

intelligence and so forth, but in some others, as Director Panetta 
has forthrightly noted, that has not been the case, and that is dif-
ficult. 

And there’s no question that the order of difficulty, the mag-
nitude of the difficulty for the effort in Afghanistan is greater as 
a result of the inability to deal with some of those very significant 
threats that reside in places like North Waziristan, down in certain 
areas of Baluchistan and so forth. 

Now, we have got to work this relationship. There are hugely im-
portant mutual objectives that we need to work together to achieve. 
Clearly, this has been a time when that relationship has been 
fraught for a whole variety of different reasons, and we’ve got to 
redouble our efforts there, indeed, to move forward constructively. 

Now, can we achieve our objectives in Afghanistan? Certainly 
much more difficult if there’s not assistance there. And in those 
cases what we have done, actually, is to establish layered defenses 
back from the borders of the agencies in which these groups reside 
most heavily. 

So, for example, in Khowst Province down to the southeast of 
Kabul, which borders North Waziristan, there is quite a substan-
tial Afghan defensive element established there. 

Then where you hit the mountains, there’s another line of de-
fense, then there’s another line of defense just at the southern end 
of the two provinces just south of Kabul, the Greater Kabul Prov-
ince area. 

And then within Kabul, Afghan security forces are in the lead 
conducting all operations as the lead elements, including some ab-
solutely superb special operations forces which, indeed, we do seek 
to support and enable with certain intelligence tools and assets, but 
which conduct the operations on their own pursuant to arrest war-
rants issued by Afghan authorities. 

So, again, more difficult? Without question. I’m not sure, though, 
that I would say not doable. 

Senator SNOWE. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator Snowe. 
Senator Wyden. 
Senator WYDEN. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
And, General, let me join my colleagues in expressing my grati-

tude for your service. 
I also think that what is especially important in the Director po-

sition is that Senators get the real story, they get somebody who’s 
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going to be a straight shooter. And I’m convinced you’re going to 
do that, and I appreciate that. 

I brought with me a new issue of the Foreign Affairs magazine. 
And they talk about the era of revolt. And they have a section with 
a big caption, ‘‘Why No One Saw It Coming.’’ 

So what I’d like to do is begin by asking you what you believe 
is reasonable for policymakers to expect the intelligence community 
to be able to anticipate in terms of major geopolitical events. I 
would like to take Arab spring really as something of a case study, 
General. 

Certainly, over the last few months, the reporting that we’ve got-
ten from the intelligence community has been quite good. But in 
December and January, when the revolutions were getting started, 
the intelligence agencies appeared to be about as surprised as ev-
erybody else. 

In fact, the Director, Jim Clapper, told the Committee a few 
months ago that the intelligence community first realized that the 
Mubarak regime was going to have trouble hanging on in Egypt 
when the leader of Tunisia stepped down in mid-January. 

Now, obviously, not every surprise or instability can be predicted, 
but I’d like to hear your thoughts about whether it’s reasonable for 
policymakers to expect the CIA and other intelligence agencies to 
see events like the Arab revolutions coming. 

So my question is, what should policymakers expect you to know 
and when should we expect you to know it? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, I think, Senator, that it is reasonable 
to expect the intelligence community and the CIA in particular to 
do everything humanly possible to identify new developments, 
emerging developments, like the Arab spring. 

And, as you noted, I think the reporting on that has gotten better 
over time. I don’t know whether it is reasonable to expect the intel-
ligence community to be able to anticipate that the self-immolation 
of a street vendor would bring down a longstanding leader of a 
country, the dictator of Tunisia. So, I have, you know, some degree 
of understanding there, frankly. 

I think over time that the intelligence, because I have followed 
it—some of it is of countries from my former Central Command 
days in which I retain interest—has improved. 

But the truth is that this really comes to the point that I made 
in my opening statement, and that is that the Agency has to, on 
the one hand, absolutely maintain its focus on prosecuting the glob-
al war on terror and going after the violent extremists who pose 
such an important threat to our country and to our allies and to 
our troops in a number of locations, but we also can’t turn that into 
a game of magnet ball, to use the kids’ soccer analogy, that every-
body can’t focus on the ball, flock to it, and thereby lose sight of 
the rest of the field. 

Now, I can tell you, having discussed this with Agency leaders, 
that they are keenly aware of the tension, again, between this 
focus that has to be maintained on this very important fight, a 
focus that resulted, of course, in the death of Usama bin Laden, but 
also ensure that the global coverage mission continues, so that, in-
deed, new developments don’t end up being new surprises to policy-
makers. 
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Senator WYDEN. What concerns me, General, and obviously, we’ll 
talk more about this, is there is no question that the intelligence 
community saw that ordinary Arab citizens generally had a lot of 
grievances against their respective governments, but we under-
stand you don’t have to be a CIA analyst to figure that out. 

So the question is going to be, and we’ll be talking a lot about 
it, since we are spending billions and billions of dollars on intel-
ligence, what can we get for that investment so that we really get 
an improved early warning system with respect to how serious 
these matters are? 

And suffice it to say, we’ll continue this. I look forward to sup-
porting you both in the Committee and on the floor of the Senate. 

Thank you, Madam Chair. 
General PETRAEUS. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator Wyden. 
Senator Burr. 
Senator BURR. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
General, many thanks to you and your family for your service. 

A number of us have had the opportunity to see you in action in 
Iraq, in Afghanistan. I think we’ve seen firsthand you don’t say 
things you don’t mean. 

Given that you’ve made a statement numerous times that on the 
day you’re sworn in, you’re going to get out of your car by yourself, 
given that you were the only named person in bin Laden’s docu-
ments, I hope you will change your mind and take somebody with 
you. 

[Laughter.] 
General PETRAEUS. There’ll be some security. I’m sorry. There 

will be agency-provided security. 
Senator BURR. General, most, if not all, of the finished intel-

ligence that our Committee is provided is finished analysis, and 
that’s derived from source reports and other raw intelligence mate-
rials that we don’t see and, I might say, we don’t always need to 
see. 

In order to assure that our tax dollars are put to good use in the 
intelligence community, would you agree that part of the Commit-
tee’s duty is to conduct successful quality oversight of that anal-
ysis? 

General PETRAEUS. Absolutely. And, as I stated, I think this is 
not just about keeping the Committee informed, I think it’s about 
a partnership. I know that’s the trajectory on which Leon Panetta 
has the Agency, and that’s what we want to continue to do. 

Senator BURR. Well, I hope as we go forward that you will agree 
that, on a case-by-case basis, that there are times that the Com-
mittee needs that raw intelligence to make the successful judgment 
on the accuracy of the analytic product that we are provided. 

You just alluded to this. I think on 9/11, the relationship between 
our intelligence community, and specifically the House and Senate 
Intelligence Committees, changed. I think it became much more 
transparent, a much more open line of communication and we had 
a common goal. And I believe that this Committee should and has 
been notified as fully as possible on a very quick basis on anything 
that was significant, especially as it related to changes in threats. 
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Do you agree that this Committee should have that information 
in a very timely fashion and that you would provide it? 

General PETRAEUS. I do. 
Senator BURR. Well, I thank you for that. 
Last thing. We continue to be plagued with a process of leaks. 

Some of that may deal with changes that we need to make in clear-
ances, I’m not sure. 

But staff and contractors of the CIA must pass a polygraph in 
order to have access to classified information. Congressional staff 
on the Senate and House oversight committees do have access to 
some of the most sensitive intelligence information from the CIA 
and the IC community. 

Given this access, what’s your personal opinion on whether over-
sight Committee staff should be required to meet the same min-
imum polygraph standards of all contractors and staff at CIA? 

General PETRAEUS. Senator, with respect, that’s not something 
that I have discussed with the leadership of the Agency. And before 
making a judgment on that before the Committee, what I’d like to 
do really is to discuss it and then to come back to you for the 
record, if I could on that. 

Senator BURR. I appreciate that, and I think I speak for the en-
tirety of the Committee. We would like to try to begin to make sure 
that we don’t read about the things that we discuss in the Intel-
ligence Committee. 

I know the Chairman has a deep interest in that. And any sug-
gestions that you might have that help us to plug those holes, we 
would greatly appreciate. 

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator BURR. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator Burr. 
Senator Mikulski. 
Senator MIKULSKI. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Well, General Petraeus, it’s a pleasure to welcome you and Mrs. 

Petraeus here. I want to just echo my thanks for your desire for 
continued service, as my colleagues have said, and really, as some-
one who has a substantial number of military, particularly enlisted 
military, in her state, special kudos to Mrs. Petraeus for the way 
she’s protecting them from financial predatory behavior. 

I so enjoyed our conversation in my office and listening to the 
testimony here, because as you know, in our conversation, I wanted 
to know not about General Petraeus, who I tremendously respect 
and admire, but who was going to be Mr. Petraeus? Who was going 
to be Dr. Petraeus? And who in the heck was going to be Director 
Petraeus? 

Now, you answered a lot of those questions, both with me and 
Senator Rockefeller’s question on being the CEO of CIA, and I 
know we, hopefully, would have time to elaborate on that. 

But we also talked about you as a reformer at CIA, because 
you’ve certainly been a reformer in the military. So just let me get 
to a reformer question. 

So much of the work of the CIA over the last 10 years has been 
contracted out. There has been just a trend of a tremendous use 
of contractors, many of which to do work of dubious quality, and 
some pretty dirty. 
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I wonder if you’ve had the chance, as you’ve gone through your 
transition documents, to take a look at the contractor issue and do 
you see the need for reform there, both in terms of expenditures 
of money, functions performed, and also the so-called dirty work 
that we didn’t want to know too much about? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, I have. In fact, that is a topic I’ve dis-
cussed with the leadership of the Agency. In fact, by the way, it 
came up when I was briefed on the Agency budget. 

And if I might just for the Committee very briefly, I know that 
that budget is classified. I won’t get into the numbers. But I will 
tell you that, coming from the military, I kept asking, surely 
there’s got to be something more you’re not telling me about. Be-
cause if our country gets the great CIA for that amount of budget, 
it’s the best bargain we have as a nation. 

Now, having said that, there is no question but that quite a sub-
stantial component goes for contractors. There is, as you know, 
Senator, an effort already ongoing to reduce the number of contrac-
tors. And I can tell you that that effort will continue, that indeed 
that thrust is present for a variety of different reasons, some of 
them, if you will, substantive reasons, that it should be done, but 
then also because of the fiscal constraints that all elements of gov-
ernment are going to have to deal with in the years that lie ahead. 

Senator MIKULSKI. Well, can I have your word that, as the CEO 
of the CIA, that you will thoroughly scrub this issue of the use of 
contractors? And we need them. I don’t dispute the need. I’m talk-
ing about the appropriate need, value for the dollar, and then this 
whole way, I found, if it was tough interrogation, and even ques-
tionable tactics, we used that through contractors. 

General PETRAEUS. You have my word. 
Senator MIKULSKI. Let me go, in my last time here—the job of 

the CIA is both to recruit and deploy spies, but also to advise the 
senior policymakers from the President to the Congress on poten-
tial threats and emerging threats. That takes me to cyber security. 

You mentioned this in page five. I’d like to hear your comments 
on that from the perspective of the CIA. My own view is that this 
is our new enduring war, that coming out of the White House the 
policy has been thin—a lack of urgency, cohesiveness and muscle. 

And I wonder, from your perspective, as we work on a more mus-
cular, focused, urgent policy, how you see the CIA—and without re-
vealing your tactics, your plans—I know it’s a complicated question 
in a public forum. 

General PETRAEUS. Well, actually, I appreciate—— 
Senator MIKULSKI. Could you share with us? 
General PETRAEUS. I would be happy to, because in particular as 

commander of U.S. Central Command I was one of the more vocal 
proponents of the establishment of the U.S. Cyber Command. 

Senator MIKULSKI. General Alexander. 
General PETRAEUS. Who happens to be, by the way, a West Point 

classmate of mine, a longtime friend, and in my personal pantheon 
of heroes for the extraordinary expertise that he has developed in 
this area over the years and his leadership of the community that 
carries out a very substantial portion of activities in this arena. 

Clearly, the Agency has to focus very intently on the defenses 
against cyber threats, intrusions, and so forth. This is where you 
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do have this tension between need to share and need to protect. 
And that is something that indeed I look forward to working with 
the leadership of the Agency. 

But we should also remember that the Agency has a unique role 
to play, as the human intelligence collection agency, if you will, 
first and foremost—that is a charter of the CIA—in terms of help-
ing other agencies get into networks. And so I indeed look forward 
to working that role very hard, and in a number of different ways, 
partnering with General Alexander and the heroes at NSA and 
Cyber Command, and the other elements of the interagency to as-
sist as is appropriate in that regard, as well. 

Senator MIKULSKI. Well, thank you, General, Mister, Doctor, Di-
rector Petraeus. And we look forward to working with you. I believe 
we do protect dot-mil. I have really great anxiety about protecting 
dot-gov and dot-com, and look forward to working with you. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much Senator Mikulski. 
Senator Blunt, you’re next. 
Senator BLUNT. I thank you, Chairman. And, General, thank you 

for being here. I want to join all of my colleagues in thanking you 
and your family for your service. 

You mentioned your West Point colleague, General Alexander. I 
know there are a couple of cadets here today, Doug McFarland 
from Missouri and Travis Griffin from Maine. And whether they’re 
here or not, I think your leadership and your example are a great 
role model for those who serve us. 

I think the questions of my colleagues have been good and don’t 
need to be repeated. There are a couple of things I would like to 
pursue a little bit. 

One, I just want to mention in my prepared remarks for the 
statement which I’ll submit, I made the comment you made about 
how it’s critically important—as a matter of fact, I’m going to read 
three sentences from that. 

Congressional oversight is fundamental to who we are and to our 
system of government. By necessity, most of the CIA’s activities 
happen out of public view and under cover. That cover shouldn’t be 
used by elected officials, however, to hide from accountability. Pro-
tecting our national security must be a partnership. And I think, 
as Senator Burr said and you mentioned, it’s been a greater part-
nership since 9/11 than it was before. 

I want to talk a little bit about drones for a minute and the use 
of drones. As I told you in my office a couple of days ago, I’m very 
supportive of the decisions the President made regarding 
Abbottabad. And one of the results of that decision was the—well, 
I—I think we can talk about what I want to talk about here. 

General PETRAEUS. I think generically. 
Senator BLUNT. The only thing I was going to say about that 

was, we were able to leave with information in addition to the prin-
cipal goal, which was justice for Usama bin Laden. And what I was 
going to ask you in a general context was, what kind of evaluation 
should go into that decision of how much information might be 
there, whether you use a drone or not, or whether you make the 
decision to try to capture the information, as well as eliminate the 
individual? 
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General PETRAEUS. Well, thanks, Senator. As we discussed, in 
fact, our preference in many of our targeted operations—again, 
speaking now for the military, but it has applications more broad-
ly—is to capture individuals so that you can indeed interrogate 
them, so that you can develop knowledge about the organizations 
they’re a part of, so that you can build, if you will, the link dia-
grams, the architectural chart of these organizations, understand 
the hierarchy, and generally continue to pull the string in, as you 
develop an ever more granular and nuanced understanding of these 
organizations that we are seeking to combat. 

There are, however, occasions where we cannot, for a variety of 
different reasons, carry out that kind of operation. And in such 
cases, then, obviously, kinetic activity is a course of action, whether 
by drones or other platforms, for that matter, or other kinetic ele-
ments. And so that does provide an option to us, other than, again, 
where you cannot carry out a capture operation. 

I would note that the experience of the military with unmanned 
aerial vehicles is that the precision is quite impressive, that there 
is a very low incidence of civilian casualties in the course of such 
operations. The warheads, actually, tend—in many cases, they’re 
as small as a Hellfire, of course, so these are not large munitions. 

And as a result, I think, again, the precision is really quite im-
pressive. And it is constantly growing with the proliferation of var-
ious platforms that enable us to have the kind of observation and 
understanding of the targets before they’re attacked. 

Senator BLUNT. Well, I appreciate that. And I do think a sense 
of what might be available, who else might be there, all of those 
things are things that, as the Director, you need to be intimately 
involved in. And look forward to that leadership and other leader-
ship. And like others on this Committee, I respect your service, I 
respect your capacity as an individual and look forward to being 
supportive both during this process and if, as I expect will happen, 
you’re Director, to be supportive of your actions and to help move 
forward with that partnership that you mentioned, that’s such a 
critical part of this part of our security right now. 

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Senator. 
Senator BLUNT. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you, Senator Blunt. 
Senator Nelson, you’ve returned. 
[The prepared statement of Senator Blunt follows:] 
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Senator NELSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
General, I enjoyed talking to you. Amplifying on Senator Rocke-

feller’s comments to you, you and I discussed before that having 
come out of a military command structure where so often it is of 
necessity a top-down command structure, that when you get into 
the intelligence community the collaboration structure is so much 
more essential to the effective achieving of the mission. And you 
shared some very interesting thoughts on that with me. Would you 
repeat them for the folks here? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, thanks, Senator. 
Indeed, this ability to foster collaboration in an organization like 

this—and of course it’s not strictly unique to the Agency; there are 
huge elements within the military and among those various intel-
ligence elements in which we seek to shape that same kind of col-
laboration and sharing. 

But critical to the Agency, in particular, is the sharing of all dis-
ciplines of intelligence, the fusion of the products of all disciplines, 
the interaction of operators and analysts, and then the collabora-
tion of all members of the intelligence community as well. I think 
that’s critical. 

As we discussed, there certainly have been breakthroughs in 
every discipline of intelligence since 9/11, whether it’s signals intel-
ligence, imagery intelligence, indeed with the proliferation of var-
ious platforms and unmanned aerial vehicles, the ability to digitize 
human intelligence, indeed, even measurement intelligence, be-
cause of some of the sophisticated packages, balls, optics and so 
forth that are now on some of our platforms. 

So in every discipline there have been breakthroughs. But the 
fact is, the biggest breakthrough is occasionally overlooked, and 
that is the fusion of the products of all of these disciplines, and 
bringing that all together. And that fusion is carried out by people. 
Yes, you can have the great applications, computer databases, mas-
sive databases that you can throw lots of data into, but at the end 
of the day, the digitization of this, the use of it, the employment 
of it is by people. 

And it’s by people who work together, who are encouraged to do 
that, who are in centers like the Counterterrorist Center and so 
forth, and with leaders who indeed bring them together and ensure 
that all know that teamwork is not optional. 

Now, again, I think the tone for this, the culture of this obviously 
has to start at the top, as is the case with any organization. Every 
team does, at the end of the day, have a coach. And if I’m privi-
leged to be the coach of team CIA, indeed I will try to foster that 
kind of approach. I will try to indeed encourage that by my own 
actions and initiatives, including some of those that we discussed 
with Senator Rockefeller earlier—reaching down, reaching out, 
making contact with individuals well down in the organization, al-
lowing dissent channels, welcoming red team contributions and so 
forth. 

Senator NELSON. Describe what you think to be the state of the 
fight now with al-Qa’ida, and what do we need to do to make sure 
that al-Qa’ida no longer poses a meaningful threat? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, we have to maintain that effort, again 
that relentless pressure that has resulted in al-Qa’ida being a con-
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siderably diminished organization, but noting that it still has con-
siderable capability. 

Obviously the loss of the only leader al-Qa’ida had ever known, 
an iconic figure, is a tremendous blow to the organization, and to 
the organization in the franchise, if you will, as well. 

And indeed, I think even some of the images that came out of 
that subsequently diminished the perception of Usama bin Laden, 
and the way in which he was living, and so forth, I think was con-
trary to what I would assume many of his followers would have ex-
pected of him. 

Also, of course, over the course of recent years, the number three 
position in al-Qa’ida was the most hazardous job in the world. 

But having said all that, there still is al-Qa’ida senior leadership. 
There is a new leader of al-Qa’ida, reportedly. And indeed, there 
will be efforts to regenerate, to resurrect and to continue the efforts 
to carry out attacks on our homeland and on the homelands of 
some of our allies. 

And as you know, these franchises elsewhere, al-Qa’ida in the 
Arabian Peninsula was a concern of mine even before I left Iraq, 
before even going to Central Command, and indeed over the course 
of years there, there has been increased pressure on that, as is rea-
sonably well reported. 

Al-Qa’ida in East Africa sustained a very substantial loss very 
recently here. Every now and then, you actually get a break, and 
that appears to have been the case there with a significant leader 
being killed at a checkpoint. 

Al-Qa’ida in the Maghreb and other parts of Africa also bears 
very careful watching. Al-Qa’ida in Iraq, enormously diminished, 
but still capable of carrying out sensational attacks and warrants 
additional attention. 

Now, the fact here is that we cannot ever get into a game of 
whack a mole. What we have to do is whack all the moles simulta-
neously. We have to pressure that network with our own network. 
And one of the major developments since 9/11 has been the estab-
lishment of this network, in many cases led by the Joint Special 
Operations Command of the military, but with very, very good 
partnering, again with elements of the Central Intelligence Agency, 
other elements of the intelligence community, and in fact with con-
ventional military forces, the white SOF as well as the special mis-
sion units, and certainly with our diplomats and the members of 
other interagency elements, such as the Treasury Department, 
State Department, Department of Homeland Security, who also 
play very important roles in the fight against extremism. 

Senator NELSON. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you, Senator. 
Vice Chairman CHAMBLISS [presiding]. Senator Risch. 
Senator RISCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
General Petraeus was very good with his time with me, and I ap-

preciate you taking time to come to see me and answering my 
questions. So thank you very much. 

Vice Chairman CHAMBLISS. Senator Udall. 
Senator UDALL. Senator Risch is a tough act to follow. 
[Laughter.] 
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Senator RISCH. You never said that before, Senator, but I’ll take 
note. 

Senator UDALL. One Rocky Mountain westerner to another. 
General, thank you as well for your service, for taking time to 

come and sit down with me. We could have, I know, visited for 
quite a bit longer. But thank you for the thoughtful way in which 
you approach everything you’ve done for our country. 

I know you’re a keen observer of institutions and people, and in 
that spirit I know you’ve also acknowledged in many settings that 
the men and women in uniform that fight for us not only have to 
be warriors in this day and age, but they have to be educators, dip-
lomats, small ‘‘d’’ democrats, even human rights advocates. 

And I know you mentioned that the CIA isn’t in the business of 
setting policy per se, but there are a set of values and beliefs and 
principles that you’re defending that we all should defend. 

So in that context I wanted to talk a little bit about torture, and 
the very important debate we’ve had in our country. One of the 
things that you’ve said that’s been most quoted is, ‘‘Some may 
argue that we would be more effective if we sanctioned torture or 
other expedient methods to obtain information from the enemy. 
They would be wrong. Beyond the basic fact that such actions are 
illegal, history shows that they are also frequently neither useful 
nor necessary.’’ 

And then you went on to say,’’Whenever we’ve perhaps taken ex-
pedient measures, they’re turned around and bitten us in the back-
side.’’ 

Now, there are some who have argued that by not taking expe-
dient measures we’re deprived of valuable information. Do you an-
ticipate your basic views on this issue changing at all as you take 
the helm with the CIA? In other words, do you see torture any dif-
ferently in a CIA context than in a military context? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, Senator, thanks very much. First of all, 
I might add that it was not just the counterinsurgency field man-
ual that we oversaw the drafting of when I was a three-star com-
mander at the Combined Arms Center headquartered at Fort Leav-
enworth. It was also the Army field manual sometimes identified 
on interrogations. It’s actually called the ‘‘Human Intelligence Col-
lector Operations.’’ 

And that field manual, I might add, thanks to Senator McCain, 
who knows something on this subject also, has the force of law. 
Your body gave it the force of law. No one has more experience, I 
don’t believe, overseeing the application of that field manual and 
those techniques than I do, having commanded in Iraq and in Af-
ghanistan, and in Iraq, when we had some 27,000 detainees at the 
highest point, and then in Afghanistan where we had far, far 
fewer, some 2,000 or so. 

My experience is that those interrogation techniques, which are 
judged to be humane, and by the way, we have had the Inter-
national Committee of the Red Cross in all of our detainee facilities 
in Iraq and Afghanistan. We opened up some during my time in 
each of those commands that were conducted by some of our special 
operations forces. And they have been judged as the gold standard 
by that international organization. 
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Those techniques, again, do work. We do gain very important in-
formation. And as I mentioned, that’s why in many cases we prefer 
to capture extremists, rather than to kill them. And it is a very 
rare case, in fact, where those techniques do not elicit the informa-
tion that we actually are after in these cases. 

So I strongly support the continued exercise of that, noting, by 
the way, that the CIA does not do interrogations and does not hold 
detainees, but again as a general statement. But also, I would sub-
mit to this body and really to policymakers that there may be con-
sideration of a special case. And I have talked about this on the 
record before. I do think there is a need at the very least to address 
the possibility of the so-called, you know, you have the individual 
in your hands who you know has placed a nuclear device under the 
Empire State Building. It goes off in 30 minutes, he has the codes 
to turn it off. 

I think that is a special case. I think there should be discussion 
of that by policymakers and by Congress. I think that it should be 
thought out ahead of time. There should be a process if indeed 
there is going to be something more than, again, the normal tech-
niques employed in such a case. And again, I would certainly sub-
mit that that would be very helpful if that kind of debate could be 
held and if some resolution could be made as to what should be 
done in a case like that so that it is worked out ahead of time, 
rather than under an extraordinary sense of pressure in such a sit-
uation. 

Senator UDALL. Thank you for that thoughtful answer. I look for-
ward in perhaps a more secure classified setting having that dis-
cussion. And in the meantime, I’ll note the ways in which you and 
the military have performed humane interrogations that have gen-
erated enormous amounts of information, while keeping faith with 
the values that make America and Americans special. 

Thank you. 
General PETRAEUS. Thanks, Senator. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN [presiding]. Thank you, Senator Udall. 
Senator Rubio. 
Senator RUBIO. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
General, first of all, I want to echo all the comments that were 

made here by everyone thanking you for your service to our coun-
try and looking forward to supporting you both in Committee and 
on the floor in your nomination, and hoping you’ll come visit Flor-
ida like you did from time to time, when you spent some significant 
amount of time there and the mutual friends that miss you in the 
Tampa area. 

I do want to revisit for a moment the President’s decision on Af-
ghanistan because I think it’s relevant to the role that you will 
play in terms of managing our relationship with Pakistan. You ear-
lier, in response to a question from the chairwoman, said that you 
had provided the President options and that each option had a list 
of risks. And I guess my question was, did you also provide rec-
ommendations to the President? 

General PETRAEUS. I did. And I said that earlier, indeed. And as 
I mentioned earlier, as Chairman Mullen noted today as well, the 
decision made by the President was a more aggressive formulation, 
more aggressive timeline in particular, than that which we rec-
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ommended. And I also noted that, again, there are broader consid-
erations that guided that, in my view, but I don’t think it’s my 
place to try to explain in detail what all those broad considerations 
are. 

I don’t think it’s appropriate for me to go into the positions of 
other people in that room either. And I think that you have cer-
tainly the right to ask us I think it’s termed the ‘‘personal view’’ 
as we pledge to provide, and I have provided that here this after-
noon. 

Senator RUBIO. Well, my question was really more toward the— 
and I understand the President has a number of factors he has to 
take into account when making this decision. I would think your 
recommendation would be based on military factors. You wouldn’t 
be able to happen to share that recommendation with us today on 
exactly what it is you recommended the course of action would be 
from a military perspective? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, Chairman Mullen has already done 
that today. He talked about having two full fighting seasons, rather 
than, again—— 

Senator RUBIO. At the surge level. 
General PETRAEUS [continuing]. Well into it. Yes, in other words, 

the 33K coming down at the end of the second fighting season, 
roughly in that timeframe there. Now, we do have, as I said, 15 
months to do this. And again, there was a good discussion of this 
and healthy debate. 

Senator RUBIO. I just wanted to kind of add to that by asking, 
the September 2012 date, is there any specific significance to that 
date from a military or practical perspective in terms of why that 
date was chosen, September 2012? 

General PETRAEUS. Again, I’m not going to try to provide the ra-
tionale that individuals used in making the decision. My discus-
sion, my input focused on, again, the duration of a fighting season, 
and that’s what guided that. 

Senator RUBIO. Yes, right, and that’s what I’m trying to get at, 
is if the September 2012 a date that had some military significance 
or fighting season significance? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, it does in that it is a reasonable time 
through the fighting season, to be sure. Right. 

Senator RUBIO. Okay. The other question I had is, in light of this 
decision, one of the things we’ve heard repeatedly is that, and obvi-
ously it’s not the only reason, but one of the things that com-
plicates our relationship with Pakistan, and in particular managing 
our relationship with ISI, is this thought that from the Pakistani 
side, so they say, they have doubts about America’s willingness to 
stay there and that, in fact, they feel like in the past perhaps we’ve 
not stuck to our commitments in the region and have left them 
holding the bag, and in essence, we encourage them to hedge their 
bets. Obviously, I don’t think that explains all the problems here, 
but it’s one of the things we keep hearing come up in conversations 
and in media accounts. 

I wanted to get your perspective on how not just the President’s 
decision yesterday but in general any decisions that we make about 
transition in Afghanistan, you know, how that should be handled 
and how those numbers, dates, decisions that are made, how that 

VerDate Nov 24 2008 13:34 Mar 19, 2012 Jkt 072743 PO 00000 Frm 00042 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\72743.TXT DPROCT



39 

impacts that issue and that role and that view. And in fact, the 
question would also apply to elements within Afghanistan that 
have also expressed, you know, some of the same ‘‘we need to 
hedge our bets’’ attitude because they have questions about Amer-
ica’s commitment to the region and to the conflicts, but specifically 
about Pakistan and managing that relationship. 

General PETRAEUS. Well, sure. First of all, I think it’s very im-
portant to recall that the most significant development of the past 
year in a strategic sense with respect to the campaign in Afghani-
stan is the commitment that was made at Lisbon this past Novem-
ber for the alliance to remain committed to Afghanistan through 
the end of 2014, by the end of which time Afghan forces will be in 
the lead in security terms throughout the country. That was an 
enormously important moment for the effort in Afghanistan. 

Now, implied in that, explicit in that actually, is the idea that 
obviously during that time there’s going to be a steady drawdown 
of coalition forces, of ISAF forces, as indeed there is a steady in-
crease of Afghan forces. As I noted earlier, for example, during the 
15-month period that we will draw down some 33,000 troops, and 
at the end of which we’ll still have 68,000 U.S. troops on the 
ground, and probably another at least 30,000 to 40,000 other non- 
U.S. ISAF forces, during that time that we draw down 33,000, I 
think there will be an increase of some 70,000 Afghan forces. 

Again, this is not just the army and the police that are author-
ized. It is also the Afghan public protection force being stood up. 
It is additional Afghan local police elements that will be estab-
lished and are very, very important because they’re local defense 
forces and no one defends his village better than the villager. 

So all of that will take place. 
And, indeed, I think the commitment to 2014 remains very 

sound. There will be those, in fact, who will argue that this deci-
sion solidifies support for that all the way through, provides the ra-
tionale, and so on. 

Pakistan sees this. I think they saw 2014, and at that time I 
think they realized that the United States and the rest of the inter-
national community was indeed committed for another, you know, 
still from here now three and a half years. 

And then there is now the discussion of the U.S.-Afghanistan 
strategic partnership agreement, or declaration. And indeed, there 
is also discussion of a NATO–Afghanistan partnership agreement 
that would go beyond 2014. 

Countries like Australia, the prime minister has been very clear 
and explicit in her commitment to continuing beyond 2014 already, 
as have other countries. 

So I don’t think that we face a ‘‘Charlie Wilson’s War’’ kind of 
scenario here. I don’t see us feeling that, okay, you know, we got 
rid of the Soviets, we accomplished this mission and now we’re out 
of here. 

I think there is every intention that there be an enduring com-
mitment, albeit one that is much less costly over time, that is more 
sustainable in that sense, given the fiscal constraints that all of the 
contributing nations face in Afghanistan, and one that increasingly 
is characterized by Afghans being in the lead, and Afghans shoul-
dering more and more of the burden. 
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And I have an obligation here, by the way, for our Afghan part-
ners, to note to this Committee that Afghan forces right now are 
dying, are being killed in action at a rate that is three times the 
rate of ISAF forces. 

So for anyone to say when will the Afghans start fighting and 
dying for their country, I can tell you that they are doing that right 
now, and indeed we should give them enormous credit for being out 
there, and increasingly shouldering the burdens in their country. 

Thanks, Senator. And I will get back to Florida. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator Rubio. 
General, we have two ex officio members who are very potent 

members in their own right of a very significant Committee, name-
ly the Chairman and Ranking Member of Armed Services. 

And I want you to note their humility. They have sat at the end 
of this row now for approximately two hours. And I think it’s 
time—— 

Senator MCCAIN. And hated every minute of it. 
General PETRAEUS. I have been staying hydrated for this very 

minute. I want you to know, when I saw Senator McCain, I started 
drinking water immediately. 

[Laughter.] 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. So I’d like to recognize the Chairman of 

the Armed Services Committee, Senator Levin. 
Senator LEVIN. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
And thank you, General, for your fabulous service. You’ve been 

a great commander of our troops. You’re a deep thinker in terms 
of strategy and how to deal with challenges we face, including 
these kind of insurgencies. We’re all very much in your debt, and 
the country is very much in your debt and that of your family as 
well. 

And, by the way, we’re going to have a hearing on General Allen 
next Tuesday, you’ll be happy to hear. We hope to get his confirma-
tion completed next week. 

I want to pick up the question of Afghanistan, the decision the 
President made last night. You gave a number of reasons here 
today for why you—as I read you, that you are comfortable imple-
menting the decision that the President made, whether or not it 
was precisely following your recommendation or not, that you do 
feel comfortable implementing it and supporting it. Is that an accu-
rate reading? 

General PETRAEUS. I would be a bit more qualified, Mr. Chair-
man. And, actually, first, if I could—— 

Senator LEVIN. Yes, put it any way you want. 
General PETRAEUS. Thanks. 
And, first, look, in turn, I’d like to thank you for your great sup-

port for our troopers over the years. We’ve actually been through 
a lot of hearings over those years. And I have appreciated those op-
portunities. And more importantly, I’ve appreciated all that you’ve 
done for our men and women in uniform, and indeed for their fami-
lies. 

Senator LEVIN. Thank you. 
General PETRAEUS. Sir, what I have said, again, is the same, 

frankly, as what Admiral Mullen said this morning to the House 
Armed Services Committee, that this is a more aggressive timeline. 
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Now, what that means, in, of course, soldier shorthand, com-
mander shorthand, is that that means that we assess that there is 
a greater risk to the accomplishment of the various objectives of 
the campaign plan. It doesn’t mean they can’t be achieved. 

That just means from our perspective, which again is admittedly 
one that does not have some of the broader concerns that those 
above us in the chain of command, and indeed the President, has 
to address, that from our perspective, again, that would have been, 
therefore, preferable. 

Now, what I need to do, frankly, is get back—in fact, I’m headed 
back to Afghanistan first thing tomorrow morning—sit down with 
the staff, work our way through this. We had done preliminary 
planning. This was an option that was indeed evaluated. 

But now that you have the final answer, we will go to work on 
how indeed best to implement the policy, how to ensure that Af-
ghan forces are positioned to accept the transition, as we thin out 
in certain areas, and they are thickened in certain areas. 

Senator LEVIN. Would you also agree with Admiral Mullen, as he 
put it to the Committee, that the truth is that we would have run 
other kinds of risks by keeping more forces in Afghanistan longer— 
that’s his exact words—and we would have made it easier for the 
Karzai administration to increase their dependency on us. Those 
were his words today as well. 

We would have denied the Afghan security forces who’ve grown 
in capability opportunities to further exercise that capability and to 
lead. And that, in terms of risks, we would have signaled to the 
enemy and to our regional partners that the Taliban still possessed 
strength enough to warrant the full measure of our presence. They 
do not. 

Would you agree with Admiral Mullen on that? 
General PETRAEUS. I’m not sure I buy every bit of that character-

ization, Chairman. Again, you can certainly say that staying longer 
would reinforce the Taliban narrative that, you know, we’re not 
going to go home, except I think, you know, we are pulling the 
forces down, gradually reducing those forces. 

So, again, I would come back, if I could, Chairman, to my point, 
which has to do strictly with the military commander on the 
ground, strictly evaluating, again, the military campaign plan, and 
the awareness of the strategic context and these other factors that 
are out there, and explicit recognition that others have to evaluate 
those factors. 

I cannot do that. Only the President of the United States can as-
sess all of the different considerations. And, again, I should note 
that I stated this in the Situation Room, to acknowledge that in-
deed in this process there are broader concerns than those of the 
military commander. 

And as a result, I obviously support the ultimate decision of the 
commander in chief. That is, we take an oath to obey the orders 
of the President of the United States, and we indeed do that. 

Senator LEVIN. And if you couldn’t do that consistent with that 
oath, you would resign? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, I’m not a quitter, Chairman. 
I think that—I’ve actually had people e-mail me and say that. 

And I actually—this is something that I have thought a bit about. 
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Senator LEVIN. I’m sure you have. 
General PETRAEUS. And I don’t think that it is the place for a 

commander actually to consider that kind of step unless you are in 
a very, very dire situation. 

Senator LEVIN. You don’t think—— 
General PETRAEUS. This is an important decision. It is, again, a 

more aggressive approach than the Chairman, General Mattis and 
I would have indeed certainly put forward. But this is not some-
thing I think where one hangs up the uniform in protest or some-
thing like that. 

Senator LEVIN. Just a final part of this—— 
General PETRAEUS. You know, if I could continue, though, Chair-

man, I feel actually quite strongly about this. Our troopers don’t 
get to quit. And I don’t think that commanders should contemplate 
that, again, as any kind of idle kind of action. That would be an 
extraordinary action, in my view. 

And at the end of the day, this is not about me, it’s not about 
an individual commander, it’s not about a reputation. This is about 
our country. 

And the best step for our country, with the commander in chief 
having made the decision, is to execute that decision to the very 
best of our ability, to do everything I can during the remainder of 
my time as commander of ISAF to enable General Allen then to 
take the effort forward, and then, if confirmed, to be the Director 
of the Central Intelligence Agency, to do everything I can from that 
position with that great organization to support the effort as well. 

Senator LEVIN. I think that’s well put and it’s very reflective of 
your character. You are a man of extraordinary honor. And we all 
are in your debt. 

If I could just add one quick additional reason for why the condi-
tions on the ground have improved, you mentioned that there 
would be 70,000, approximately, additional Afghan security forces 
you expect in the next 15 months. You’ve indicated that they are 
capable, and people who don’t believe that Afghan army is capable 
of fighting I think will run right into your very strong, powerful 
comment about how many of them have died fighting. 

I also want to add that in the last 15 months or so—last 18 
months—there’s been over 100,000 additional Afghan forces that 
have been trained, and that that has also changed the situation on 
the ground in a significant way, because now the Taliban has to 
face those additional troops. 

General PETRAEUS. Absolutely. 
Senator LEVIN. I thank you. 
And I thank you, Madam Chairman, as well. 
General PETRAEUS. Thank you again, Chairman. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. And I thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank 

you for being here. 
Senator McCain. 
Senator MCCAIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
General, let me add my voice to the chorus of congratulations 

and appreciation of you and your family for their incredible and 
wonderful service to our country. I guess you do have a certain 
sense of relief not having, again, to put up with Colonel Graham’s 
presence with you. 
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General PETRAEUS. It’s a very, very heavy burden that we have 
had in theater in Iraq, and now in Afghanistan. I thought we’d got-
ten—— 

Senator MCCAIN. Your reward will be in heaven for putting up 
with him, and we’re indeed proud of his continued presence and 
contributions. 

I guess my question, sir, and I think you’ve been very candid 
with the Committee, particularly in your previous responses to 
Chairman Levin’s comments, I guess one of my questions is this. 
Is it more difficult or less difficult now for General Allen to be able 
to achieve the success of his mission in Afghanistan? Does the 
President’s decision make it more or less difficult for General Allen 
to achieve his goal—the goal or the success of his mission? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, Senator, first of all, let me also in turn 
thank you for all that you have done for our country over the years, 
including a particularly long tour that you served in uniform, and 
the way that you then used that experience I think to help guide 
us as we sought to learn lessons from some experiences early on 
in the post-9/11 period. 

And as I mentioned earlier, the manual to which you gave force 
of law does prescribe techniques that work. And I remember that 
debate very well. I was, as I said, the commander of the Combined 
Arms Center when that manual was produced, and I thought that 
the way that you guided that debate was truly admirable because 
it was in the face of some degree of criticism, as you well know, 
from some quarters, including some of those on your side of the 
aisle, which made it all the more admirable. 

Senator MCCAIN. Thank you. 
General PETRAEUS. Sir, with respect to the question that you 

posed, again I would like to use this in terms of risk. But again 
you have to keep in mind that there are risks not just at the mili-
tary campaign level, not just in achieving the objectives of that 
campaign. There are risks that involve other considerations. 

And in my view—and again, I don’t want to get too much into 
the reasoning employed by others—but in my view, it is an assess-
ment of those risks, risks having to do with other considerations 
that led to the decision, that are important as well. 

And so I actually can’t give a direct answer in that regard be-
cause as a commander on the ground you are aware of these other 
considerations. You are aware of the context in which your options, 
your recommendations are evaluated. And it is, again, only those 
at the very top, only the commander in chief, who ultimately, I 
think, can actually assess those full risks. 

Senator MCCAIN. I appreciate that. I appreciate that. And that’s 
the whole structure of our system of government. 

General PETRAEUS. Yes, sir. 
Senator MCCAIN. And I fully acknowledge that. 
From a pure military standpoint, conditions on the ground as 

they are, the troops coming out before the end of the fighting sea-
son next summer in order to comply with the September pullout, 
does it make it more difficult for General Allen to carry out the 
pure military aspects of his mission? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, again this is a more aggressive time 
line than that which the Chairman, General Mattis and I put for-
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ward. It means that there are, again, further challenges by not get-
ting all the way through the fighting season. 

But when you then elevate and consider other factors and other 
considerations, I think at the end of the day that this is why the 
Chairman, I think, gave the assessment that he gave earlier today. 

Senator MCCAIN. It doesn’t surprise me, but it’s interesting to 
note that, according to an article today in the New York Times, 
only hours after Mr. Obama spoke, President Nicolas Sarkozy of 
France said on Thursday he would begin drawing down some of the 
4,000 French soldiers. The German foreign minister, Guido 
Westerwelle, his country’s goal was to be able to reduce the num-
ber of German troops for the first time. 

We’re going to see a domino effect here of this announcement. No 
elected leader of our alliance is going to tell his people they’re stay-
ing when the Americans are going. Is that of concern to you, sir? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, I think this is expected, with respect. 
Actually, I talked to the French leadership before, I talked to the 
German leadership, I’ve talked to other countries. Indeed, really 
it’s only one country that had already announced; the others were 
waiting for the announcement. But there was no question that 
those announcements were coming. 

Now, the question is, of course, what is the size of their reduc-
tions, does it come as in the case of the U.K. forces; in fact, some 
of those reductions were support troops who were still at Kandahar 
Airfield, no longer needed and so on. 

But, again, this is an area in which we’ll have to look at all of 
that. We will conduct yet another review of the campaign plan, 
something that we do on a fairly regular basis, and examine how 
we may or may not have to relook the battlefield geometry, assess 
the focus of our campaign over time, over the course of the 15 
months of this drawdown effort, and determine the establishment, 
the increase of Afghan forces that can take over in the transition 
of our forces. 

Senator MCCAIN. Well, we’ll be able to discuss it, I’m sure, in the 
future. But I predict to you now that our allies will accelerate their 
reductions and presence in Afghanistan. It’s only logical for them 
to do so, which I think exaggerates to some degree the difficulties 
of the challenge of achieving our goals. 

Finally, I’d just like to say I would look forward to working with 
you on this ticking time bomb scenario. And I’m not sure what the 
answer is, because I think the person who would have to be respon-
sible would be the President of the United States, who would then 
be able to go to the American people and say, ‘‘I did it because of 
the imminent threat to security of the country.’’ And I’m not ex-
actly sure how we do it, but I do agree with you. 

But I would also agree with you and thank you for your battle-
field experience. And that is, that at no time in the Afghan or Iraq 
conflict has there been a need to torture and violate the Geneva 
Conventions and the things that we as Americans stand for and be-
lieve in. 

Comment? 
General PETRAEUS. Well, I couldn’t agree with you more, sir. As 

you know, we have been partners in this. There have been 
quotations from this letter that I sent out to our troopers when I 
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had a concern at one point in time. It was titled ‘‘Live Our Values.’’ 
These are values we have fought for, that Americans have died for 
over the course of decades and centuries. 

And, as was noted, there are two good reasons to live our values. 
One is, it’s the right thing to do. If someone doesn’t accept that, 
it’s the expedient thing to do, because it bites you in the backside 
over time if you don’t. And, again, I thank you for championing 
that in this body. 

With respect to the ticking time bomb scenario, indeed, I actually 
think—I mean, this could literally be sort of, you know, the nuclear 
football kind of procedure where it is all thought through—that 
there is an authorization, but it has to come from the top because 
something extraordinary is going to be done—and this can’t be 
something where we are forcing low-level individuals to have to 
make a choice under enormous duress. 

I think there has to be a very streamlined process, but I think 
that’s something worth discussing and I appreciate your willing-
ness to take that on, because that is an issue that has to be dealt 
with, I think, by folks on the Hill and also certainly policymakers. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you, Senator McCain. 
I have a couple of odds and ends I want to clear up, and then 

we’ll do a quick second round. 
We’re going to try—and I spoke with the Vice Chairman—try 

and get this nomination confirmed by the Fourth of July, so we will 
have to be very speedy with the questions and the markup. And 
I hope you’ll be able to do that. 

General PETRAEUS. We will do it. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Okay. Good. 
The second thing is, you know, listening to Senator McCain on 

the Army field manual, it’s easy for us—I’ve never known torture. 
It’s a different thing for someone that has to really come out I 
think where Senator McCain has come out. And I, too, and I think 
every Member appreciates that. 

I just wanted the record to be complete on what has happened. 
The Army field manual does not have the force of law. It has the 
force of executive order. 

General PETRAEUS. I’m sorry. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Yes. 
General PETRAEUS. Right. Correct. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. I put it in the 2008 intelligence authoriza-

tion bill. That bill was vetoed by the President. 
General PETRAEUS. Correct. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. So right now it has the force of executive 

order. 
You know, as I listened to you and the questioners here, the 

thought that occurred to me was you are bringing direct street 
smarts from the theater of war to the intelligence community. I 
think we believe that if we win against terrorists, it’s going to be 
because we have good intelligence. 

You are a different nominee than Leon Panetta was. Leon 
brought street smarts with respect to the administration, with re-
spect to the House, with respect to how government works. This is 
really a unique situation, I think, where your experiences can hope-
fully improve the gathering of intelligence. 
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Do you agree with this? And if so, how do you think this can be 
realized? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, I would certainly hope that that will be 
the case. As was noted earlier, I don’t think there have been any 
more avid consumers of intelligence in battlefield commands than 
I have been. We have worked very, very closely together to inte-
grate all elements of military forces and intelligence elements for 
common objectives. 

Clearly, I’ve got an enormous amount to learn about the Agency 
as an institution and an organization and its processes and so 
forth. But again, I’d like to think that the experiences that I have 
had will prove of value at the helm of this organization, if con-
firmed. And I can assure you I’ll also have the sense to listen to 
people like Mike Morell and the others who lead the various ele-
ments of the Agency. In fact, I’ve spent a fair amount of time with 
them over the course of the last week or week-and-a-half already. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you. 
The Staff Director gave me a note so that I can clarify this Army 

field manual further. The Army field manual is by executive order 
for the intelligence community. The Detainee Treatment Act makes 
it law for the military service. So there is that slight differential 
there. I think it’s good for all of us to know that as we go forward. 

General PETRAEUS. Absolutely. And again, I mean, to us it is 
what we follow, as you know. 

You know, if I could, I also perhaps want to get on the record 
the fact that I mentioned earlier that I not only would feel privi-
leged to lead the organization, to be its champion, but also to be 
its advocate. And in that regard, I think that it is time to take the 
rearview mirrors off the bus with respect to certain actions out 
there. 

I don’t want to comment on specific Justice cases, but I think 
that at a certain moment in time, especially a moment when we 
do not any longer truly, I think, appreciate the context of the post- 
9/11 period and some actions that were taking place under direc-
tion. And I, for one, again, as the potential leader of the Agency, 
would like to see us focus forward and indeed put some of these 
actions behind us once and for all, and put our workforce at rest 
with respect to that. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much. That’s very helpful. 
My own view is that you’re going to be a terrific asset to the in-

telligence community and this Committee really looks forward to 
working with you. I think the closer the relationship in terms of 
the sharing of material and thinking, the better we all are, the bet-
ter our authorization bills are, the better the performance of both 
sectors—the Congress as well as the Agency. 

And so this will be, I think for all of us, a very special and very 
unique experience. And we’re lucky to have one of our very best 
leading it. I have no doubt that you will be. 

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Senator Chambliss. 
Vice Chairman CHAMBLISS. Thanks, Madam Chair. 
General, I just want to go back to the issue of detention and in-

terrogation because I’m extremely concerned about where we are 
right now with issues like Bagram. What’s going to happen to all 
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of the detainees at Bagram when we turn Bagram over to the Af-
ghans? I am really, really concerned about that. I think I know 
where you stand on that, too. 

Secondly, with respect to the interrogation of detainees, irrespec-
tive of what techniques we use, we’ve got to have detainees to in-
terrogate. And we’ve got to make sure that we’ve got facilities in 
which to hold those detainees. I’m concerned about going forward, 
that if we are still thinking in terms of closing Guantanamo, it’s 
been very clear that the American people do not want those detain-
ees at Guantanamo transferred to U.S. soil. And now, that’s the 
law of the land, they won’t be. 

And if we’re going to try to house these prisoners somewhere 
other than Guantanamo, I don’t know where it’s going to be. And 
I don’t expect you to be able to give me an answer right now on 
the issue of interrogation of future detainees, but it’s something 
that I hope you’ll give some thought to immediately, because while 
you’re kind of on the board of the HIG, the CIA is not a part of 
the interrogation team. I think that’s a mistake. And I hope that 
that policy will be changed under your leadership. 

With respect to housing detainees, I would like your comment 
there, particularly at Bagram or Guantanamo. 

General PETRAEUS. Well, actually I’m very glad you raised that 
because it’s literally in a sense the last issue I really was eager to 
get out on the table, having had the opportunity to talk about this 
other one earlier. 

I am on the record, as you know obviously, Vice Chairman, as 
saying that Gitmo should be closed responsibly. This was some— 
back at least two-and-a-half years ago. I think it was shortly after 
taking over Central Command. And it was based on the fact that 
in the Central Command region, the existence of Gitmo indeed had 
considerable antibodies attached to it. There was a certain degree 
of radioactivity. 

Now, to be fair, some of that was because of an association with 
Abu Ghurayb that shouldn’t have been drawn, but nonetheless 
these were the kinds of issues that were reality for those of us 
working in the Central Command area at that time. 

By the way, I did that before President Obama made that state-
ment, so this was not something that was trying to be politically 
correct. This was something that I felt and answered on the record. 

Now, the challenge has been, of course, that we have not been 
able to do this in that responsible manner. There certainly haven’t 
been any state governors that I’m aware of who have raised their 
hand and said, ‘‘Yes, sure, send all the detainees out here.’’ And yet 
there has to be a location for these detainees. I agree with you ab-
solutely in that regard. 

And I think we are in a real conundrum right now. I can tell you 
that Afghanistan cannot and should not be a location to which de-
tainees taken outside Afghanistan end up being located. 

So we are in a very difficult position. And this is, together with 
the issue of the ticking time bomb scenario, I think this is the 
other major issue that needs to be addressed by a combination of 
policymakers and those in Congress, because our nation does have 
to have a place to hold individuals. There is a very legitimate con-
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cern about the recidivism rate of those that have been released to 
various locations. 

In fact, you’ll have seen that there was a jail break in Yemen in 
the last 36 hours or so. I don’t yet have the details on whether or 
not there were any Gitmo detainees as part of that, but I do have 
confirmation that some of them were al-Qa’ida in the Arabian Pe-
ninsula figures. 

So, again, this is a very, very serious issue, I think, for our coun-
try, and it is one I really believe that policymakers and Congress 
need to address on an expeditious basis. 

Vice Chairman CHAMBLISS. Well, we’ll look forward to working 
with you, because I, too, agree that that is at the top of our priority 
list moving forward. And Yemen is a pretty good example of why 
that recidivism rate is at 25 percent and maybe even higher than 
that, I don’t know, because there is virtually no supervision of 
those former Gitmo detainees in Yemen. 

Well, thank you very much, General, and we look forward to see-
ing your confirmation process move quickly. 

General PETRAEUS. Thanks, Mr. Vice Chair. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much. 
Senator Wyden. 
Senator WYDEN. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
I appreciate the chance to get into just one other area with you, 

General. I think you’re aware that we sent you the question I’m 
going to ask you. We sent it to your staff and your staff had it. It 
deals with the fact that I feel very strongly that intelligence agen-
cies have to be able to conduct secret operations to protect the 
American people, sources and method, but I also feel strongly that 
our laws, and particularly how they’re interpreted, the official in-
terpretation of how our laws are interpreted, that that has to be 
public. 

So the question that I sent you, and with that essentially as my 
concern, involves the official interpretation of the CIA’S authorities. 
And the State Department’s top lawyer, Harold Koh, gave a speech 
last year in March where he laid out the administration’s official 
views regarding counterterrorism and the use of force, but there 
seems to be some question about whether the speech applies to the 
entire government or whether there is an exception, really an 
unspoken exception, for the intelligence agencies. 

So the question that I sent and I ask now is, did all the state-
ments made in that speech regarding the use of force against ter-
rorists apply to the CIA? 

General PETRAEUS. My apologies, Senator, with respect. I don’t 
know on that. I know that it was sent over. But this is one that 
I’d like to take for the record, and obviously I’ll get you the answer, 
needless to say, before the confirmation process is complete, touch 
wood. So I’ll get that to you for the record, if I could. 

Senator WYDEN. That’s very helpful. That was the answer I’ve 
been hoping for. And, of course, what’s key here is that it be an 
unclassified answer, because this is, as I say, a question of how the 
law is being interpreted. I want to make sure, and we had discus-
sions about this before, that nothing is done in any way that 
threatens sources and methods and collections. And this is about 
the official interpretation. And to have that in an unclassified fash-

VerDate Nov 24 2008 13:34 Mar 19, 2012 Jkt 072743 PO 00000 Frm 00052 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 C:\DOCS\72743.TXT DPROCT



49 

ion, that would be very helpful by the end of the confirmation proc-
ess, and I thank you. 

Senator WYDEN. Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator Wyden. 
Senator Levin. 
Senator LEVIN. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
The New York Times reported this morning that, according to 

military officials, the withdrawal plan outlined by the President 
will result in the curtailment or cancellation of plans to shift U.S. 
troops coming out of southern and southwestern Afghanistan to 
eastern Afghanistan, where Afghan, U.S. and coalition forces are 
fighting insurgents, including the Haqqani group. Is that accurate? 

General PETRAEUS. First of all, I don’t have a clue who those 
military sources are, and if they know something I don’t know. But 
I’m just the commander of the theater. 

Again, we have not yet done—— 
Senator LEVIN. As far as you know, is that accurate? 
General PETRAEUS. I don’t think so. Again, literally just gave 

guidance to the deputy chief of staff for operations of ISAF, who’s 
also dual-hatted as the J3 for the U.S. forces, this evening on se-
cure Internet as to how to move forward on this. And this is— 
they’re a little bit of the planning process if I could, Mr. Chairman. 

Senator LEVIN. So, if this were true, would you know it? 
General PETRAEUS. I would certainly hope so. Again, as I said, 

I don’t know how to comment on, quote, ‘‘military sources.’’ 
I actually saw that and I was a little bit surprised. This is a little 

bit similar to the military sources, by the way, who are also trying 
to comment on what my options and recommendations were going 
to be, and that was curious because there was only one person who 
knew what those were going to be and that was a four-star action 
officer named Petraeus. 

Senator LEVIN. Well, if it turns out that is accurate, would you 
let us know? 

General PETRAEUS. I’ll be happy to. 
Actually, let me just clarify, because the plan for the east was 

never that we were going to move massive forces. It’s more that 
you’re going to move the main effort and enablers. And, again, 
there’s not a concept of moving brigades from the south to the east. 
There is a concept of moving the main effort, the focus, in other 
words other resources that enable those forces on the ground, and 
that’s how you weight the main effort in a campaign like this. This 
is not a maneuver campaign. Perhaps there could be some small 
elements moved. 

But, again, we have not yet done the latest iteration of the re-
finement of the campaign plan, and it would be premature for 
somebody to try to leak that to the New York Times. 

Senator LEVIN. Another article in the Times this morning, the re-
porter, quoting himself, I think, made a general assertion that the 
effort to transfer security responsibility to the Afghan security 
forces remains ‘‘elusive’’ because Afghan troops are ‘‘proving unpre-
pared for the job.’’ Can you comment on that? 

General PETRAEUS. I’d be happy to. I mean, we’re going to transi-
tion, as I mentioned, in seven different locations. In those locations 
those Afghan forces, frankly, are already performing the bulk of the 
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security tasks, most significantly and prominently in Kabul, where, 
again, all night raids in Kabul are led and predominantly manned 
by Afghan forces. Not only do we not do unilateral operations, we 
don’t do even partnered operations there. They are all led by Af-
ghan forces there, in some cases enabled by ISAF and/or other in-
telligence elements that support them, but we don’t do them. 

I might also add that 100 percent—actually, there’s a small sub-
set we do an occasional kinetic strike—but every targeted special 
operation conducted in Afghanistan, every single one, is now 
partnered with Afghan forces. There are Afghan equivalents for our 
most highly qualified special mission units and then there are 
other elements. There are some 12,000 Afghan special operations 
forces now of all different categories, and I’m not including the civil 
order police among those. 

Senator LEVIN. In all those efforts and actions are they proving— 
not all, but are they generally proving prepared for the job? 

General PETRAEUS. They are indeed. 
Now, having said that, there is an unevenness to the police in 

particular that is characteristic of these kinds of endeavors. As 
you’ll recall, we faced the same in Iraq. We actually faced the same 
in the Balkans and Haiti and a variety of other contingency oper-
ations as well. 

But there’s a substantial number of good forces there, and indeed 
they have continued to grow and to develop and to prove them-
selves. It’s not to say they’re all going to step up to the plate and 
hit the ball on the first pitch, but the batting average has certainly 
gone up considerably. 

Senator LEVIN. And finally, on President Karzai’s comment, his 
speech about our being occupiers, I’ve got to tell you that while I 
agree with you that there are times when we have not listened ade-
quately to President Karzai—I agree with that—on this occasion I 
was absolutely dismayed because I thought that comment of his, 
talking about us as occupiers, plays right into the hands of a com-
mon enemy, the Taliban. 

And I would hope that in your determination to speak truth to 
power, which is your commitment here as the new CIA Director, 
that you also will speak truth to the President of Afghanistan, 
President Karzai, that that comment and that speech of his, as 
Eikenberry said, was really totally unacceptable and dismaying 
and plays into the hands of our common enemy. 

General PETRAEUS. I can assure you, Mr. Chairman, that I have 
always sought, albeit in private and, on many occasions, one-on- 
one, to have very candid and forthright conversations with Presi-
dent Karzai. 

Senator LEVIN. Were you dismayed by that comment? 
General PETRAEUS. It did cause concern, without question. I 

mean, to have that—even though you understand it’s to a domestic 
audience, you can understand some of the pressures of some issues 
that are out there that are of enormous concern to our Afghan 
partners, but at the end of the day, it’s not just about the Afghan 
domestic public opinion. There’s some domestic opinion in the 49 
troop-contributing nations, not the least of which is right here in 
the United States. 

Senator LEVIN. Thank you. 
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Thank you, Madam Chair. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, Senator. 
I would like to associate myself with your comments, and I just 

want to say to you, General, President Karzai’s comments had a 
big impact on me. You know, I come from a state where we have 
a lot of veterans and a lot of people that have lost limbs, as do 
other Senators. 

It’s very hard to sustain what has increasingly become an un-
popular war—because we believe we need to do it if we’re ever 
going to stabilize that part of the world and prevent terrorism from 
growing—it’s very hard to do that in the face of comments like this, 
and I just had them all pulled and took a look at them. And if you 
look at all of them, they’re unbelievable—that we use chemical 
weapons, that we are occupiers, that we may use a nuclear bomb. 

I mean, it’s provocative, they’re insulting and they’re very mis-
leading. 

So, you know, we have to appropriate the money for the war. I 
happen to be on the Defense Subcommittee. And if the person that 
we’re trying to help stabilize a government for him is saying these 
things about us, you have the automatic reaction, why the heck are 
we here then? 

General PETRAEUS. Well, look, I am entirely sympathetic to that, 
needless to say. And so I will certainly ensure that that sentiment 
is shared with our Afghan partners. 

Chairman FEINSTEIN. I appreciate that very much. 
And again, we will try to get this done just as soon as we can. 

The questions will go out to you tomorrow by 3:00. 
General PETRAEUS. Terrific. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. The sooner you get back and get them 

back to us, we will have all Members receive them and schedule 
a markup, and the vote will go to the floor. And somehow I don’t 
think it will be controversial. 

General PETRAEUS. Thank you, Madam Chairman. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. So thank you very much. 
Senator LEVIN. General Patraeus, I think it’s all of our hope that 

you’ll get some time to yourself and your family between these two 
awesome responsibilities. You’re entitled to that, and we hope you 
get it somehow. 

General PETRAEUS. Thank you. Thanks, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Yes. In the meantime, take your wife out 

to dinner tonight. 
[Laughter.] 
General PETRAEUS. That’s a novel idea. Thank you. 
Chairman FEINSTEIN. Thank you very much, all of you. The hear-

ing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 5:03 p.m., the Committee adjourned.] 
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